
Sc. 1 Int. Day. Bar, Lisbon _____________________________  

Spen, Chris and Denis pay for their bottles of beer in a 
pokey little bar in a backstreet of Lisbon. We never see 
much of the bar itself nor the patrons, apart from the 
table where our characters are sitting and an occasional 
shot of the TV above the bar, the barman, customers at the 
bar. But the three characters, especially Chris, will look 
off-camera a lot, observing things which are going on, 
giving us the impression that this is a small, crowded bar, 
with the feeling that there is a lot of shuffling and to-
ing and fro-ing off-camera. There are a lot of people 
speaking, arguing, laughing -in Portuguese- in the 
background, as well as the football match commentary. 

The three of them look sweaty, out of place, out of breath 
but despite their scruffy, unkempt appearances, they are in 
high spirits. They grab their bottles of Super Bock from 
the bar and sit themselves at a rickety-looking table, 
several sizes too small for them. They do various things 
that everyone does when they have just hit town, checked 
into new digs, dumped their gear and rushed out for a recce 
and a beer: sort out their wallets, go through their 
pockets, rip up coach or bus tickets and receipts, put 
stamps on postcards, weed out calling cards with the 
addresses of pensions and unneeded street maps, sort out 
their money, with one doing his sums and the other two 
handing over further money injections for the kitty. Brows 
wiped all round, satisfied grins, chin chin, glug glug, 
ahhhhhhhhhhh! 

NARRATOR 

Look, why don't you let me give you my 

version. What happened is sort of well-known 

and well-documented, and yet, it isn't. A 

lot's been distorted. And a lot of what isn't 

distortion is made up. And I know where some 
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of the fabrications have come from. This 

isn't a sob story, and I'm not blaming the 

media. But I happen to know that there's been 

some resentment and jealousy from some 

circles. And they've not been slow in using 

their means to drop little nuggets of lies 

into the mix. Which I'll admit was always 

controversial to begin with. I just want a 

chance to tell my version, I'm not asking you 

to believe me or to think my truth is the 

real truth. Nor any truer than anyone else's 

truth. Just suspend your judgment for a 

while. Then, after you've done me that 

favour, you can go back to believing what 

others say. Is it a deal? 

The three start to relax, try to soak in their new 
surroundings and blend in, watching the football match on 
the TV above the bar. One of them -Chris- gets up and moves 
out of shot, while the other two -Spen and Denis- get 
themselves involved in an animated discussion, hardly 
tearing their eyes away from the TV screen. Spen seems to 
be demonstrating how he uses a device which the narration 
mentions. Denis looks puzzled and intrigued, happy that he 
can turn to his bottle of Super Bock for safety. 

NARRATOR 

It did all begin with the three of us, Chris, 

Spen and me, on holiday in Lisbon. That much 

is true. Well, one morning we were in… what 

was that place? Oh yes, a bar. Having a 

drink, of all things. We were in beer-for-

brekkers mode, before starting on the pre-

midday post-where-to-go-for-eats-decision 

pre-food-red-green-wine palate-cleaning 

white-green-wine aperitifs. Spen was 

explaining to me about MiniDisc recorders. 
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Cut to: 
Sc. 2 Int. Day. FNAC, Lisbon ____________________________  

The three of them shopping in FNAC. Spen's eye is caught by 
an item on a rack on a wall. He rushes over to it like a 
kid running into a toy shop, grabs the item, with glee all 
over his face, and waves Chris and Denis over. They 
exchange puzzled looks and shrug their shoulders. 

Back to: 
Sc. 3 Int. Day. Bar, Lisbon _____________________________  

The same bar as before. Spen and Denis seem to be having 
the same conversation. 

NARRATOR 

He'd just managed to buy something in FNAC 

for his portable MiniDisc recorder which he 

said he couldn't get back in Leicester. An 

optical jack for an optical lead, for 

recording digitally from CD players to 

MiniDiscs. Apparently. It was all Greek 

geekspeek to me then. But not now. I was 

totally ignorant of MiniDiscs. I'd never used 

one and I had asked Spen whether they were 

any good and worth having, or just a dinky-

looking fad. So Spen was explaining how it 

can record from anything. Any external 

source. Anything you care to connect it to. 

In fact, back home he was going through his 

record collection, putting all his vinyl onto 

MiniDisc. It was quite a revelation to me. As 

well as the mountains of stuff I had on vinyl 

and tape, my CD collection was growing 

quicker than I could work to fund it. I 

couldn't decide whether record shop websites 

all over the world and eBay were a boon from 

the Devil or a curse from God. 
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Chris comes back in shot, tosses a packet of fags on the 
table. He goes away again, comes back with an ashtray, sits 
down. He watches his friends' animated discussion, puts a 
ciggy in his mouth, checks his pockets, then reaches over 
and checks his friends' pockets. 

NARRATOR 

We were probably having another Super Bock by 

then, knowing us. That's not a documented 

fact. But I could produce any one of a whole 

series of photos taken of us drinking Super 

Bocks every day and say, 'See? There we are 

in that bar having that Super Bock'. And 

nobody would be any the wiser as to whether 

or not it corresponded to that precise 

moment. Me and Spen talking MiniDiscs and 

record collections. On holiday. In Lisbon. 

Chris smiles to himself and says something as he holds his 
cigarette up. It's in another language, and there is a 
subtitle on screen. As he says the same thing twice, with 
different sing-songy (Galician) intonations, we assume he's 
rehearsing something he's going to say. The grin on his 
face suggests Chris can make this expression get him much 
more than simply what the words mean. 

CHRIS 

¿Tes lume? ¿Tes lume? (Subtitle: Gotta 

light?) 

Denis looks at Chris. He breaks away from Spen to offer a 
comment. 

DENIS 

Chris, that's Galician. Remember Vigo? Last 

weekend? This's Portugal. 

Chris looks at Denis. Without stopping grinning, Chris lets 
Denis's information sink in, and rehearses something else. 
Denis waits to see what Chris will say. His intonation has 
changed gear, and he now sounds more sultry and forlorn 
(Portuguese). 
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CHRIS 

Tem isqueiro? Isqueiro? (Subtitle: Gotta 

lighter? A lighter?) 

Nobody can ever have packed so much debauchery and 
lasciviousness into a single, innocent word. Denis shudders 
and turns back to Spen, his job done. 

NARRATOR 

Chris? No, Chris isn't sad like that. Chris 

was occupied with the girl behind the bar. 

No, that actually, in all probability, may 

not necessarily be true. If you're one of 

Chris's women listening to this. Believe me, 

please. Sort of. Then again, if you are one 

of Chris's women, and this news would come as 

a shock to you, how on earth did you get to 

be one of Chris's women in the first place? 

You'd surely be one of Chris's exes by now. I 

mean where've you been? This is Chris we're 

talking about. Where were we? Oh, yes, Chris 

being far from sad. If there's anything about 

Chris that can be said to be sad, from the 

point of view of an outsider, it could be the 

lack of time he seems to have for himself. 

Too busy giving of himself to others. I 

couldn't hack it. Such are the demands on his 

time. He's the only flesh-and-blood martyr 

I've ever come across. 

A young girl in a flimsy summer frock and little else walks 
past our three friends' table, and kisses her father, the 
barman. Chris's raised eyebrows register her entrance and 
he grins even wider. He rehearses his chat-up word, more 
honed and deadly than an assassin's knife, while grinning 
at Denis and getting up… 

CHRIS 

Isqueiro? Isqueiro? 
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…and grins his way out of shot again to introduce himself. 
Denis and Spen suspend their discussion and watch the off-
screen Chris in admiration. Chris comes back in shot with 
lighters, boxes of matches, three fresh Super Bocks and a 
plate of olives, practising a new word to himself, which 
the girl must have taught him. He seems as pleased as punch 
with this new word he seems to find sexy, delighting in 
nonsensical wordplay. 

CHRIS 

(pouting exaggeratedly as he gets his lips 
around the 'f' sounds) 

Fósforo, fósforos! Fósfora, fosforinha? 

(Subtitle: Match, matches! Female match, 

little female match?) 

Denis and Spen shake their heads in unison, then get back 
to their discussion. Chris now watches spellbound as an old 
guy slots a pensioner's small fortune of coins in a fruit 
machine and loses the lot. The old guy moves out of shot 
back to the bar, and Chris gets up and makes friends with 
the fruit machine. He follows a bit of football on TV, and 
makes some joke with the barman, his daughter and the old 
guy, who praises him for winning the jackpot. Chris spoons 
out a handful of coins and hands them to the old guy, pays 
for cigars for himself, the barman and the old guy, lights 
them up ostentatiously, shares more jokes and flirts with 
the girl like mad, then comes back to the table and settles 
to watch the match. 

NARRATOR 

No, I don't actually remember anything 

involving Chris along those lines on this 

trip. 

The girl sidles into shot, comes up to Chris, and serves 
him a brandy with one hand as she runs her other hand 
across his shoulders, as he and she watch the match for a 
few seconds. As she goes away, Chris unleashes another 
sultry and lascivious, debauched yet forlorn Portuguese 
word upon her, which slays the helpless girl and stops her 
in her tracks. 

CHRIS 

Obrigadinha, Maria. (Subtitle: Ta, Maria 

babe.) 
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MARIA 

-inho, obrigadinho. Cê é macho, não é? 

(Subtitle: 'Obrigadinho' with an 'o'. You 

were a man, weren't you?) 

NARRATOR 

But then again, he doesn't hang about, 

doesn't our Chris. 

Cut to: 
Sc. 4 Int. Night. Disco. Anywhere _______________________  

Denis nodding off at the bar in a jumping macrodisco, 
surrounded by screaming clubbers. 

NARRATOR 

In the five nanoseconds it can take me to nod 

off in a crowded jumping nightclub, Chris can 

easily have already done more damage than 

friendly fire from US troops on a peace-

keeping mission. 

A grinning Chris pushes through the clubbers to wake Denis, 
shaking him by the shoulder. We see a crowd of pumped-up, 
skinhead bouncers in the background, obviously searching 
for somebody. Chris is grinning with pride as if he had 
successfully carried out a mission. 

CHRIS 

Time to split, her girlfriend's brother and 

his homies want to get friendly with us. 

Back to: 
Sc. 5 Int. Day. Bar, Lisbon _____________________________  

The bar in Lisbon. The three of them now have enough beer 
bottles and glasses on the table to start considering this 
a serious holiday. 

NARRATOR 

Only, I realised that I haven't mentioned 

Chris much so far. So I thought I'd introduce 
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him. Dramatically, as befits him. Say the 

first thing that came into my head. Something 

gratuitous. Might be something Freudian in 

there. But true to character. So if it isn't 

true, anyone who knows him will know it's at 

least plausible. Especially any of Chris's 

women reading this. And they would have 

expected it anyway, whether I'd mentioned it 

or not. And whether or not it had been true. 

Especially any… Language barriers? Bah! Yes, 

if you're a mere humanoid with puny humanoid 

powers like the rest of us. But Chris? 

Of the three, Chris seems the most placid, getting as much 
satisfaction from his beer-sipping -slow in comparison with 
Spen and Denis- as he does from watching the match on the 
TV or from smiling at the girl now in her father's place 
behind the bar or from watching his two companions, 
engrossed in their anally retentive MiniDisc conversation. 
Chris almost seems bemused, like Stan Laurel. 

NARRATOR 

No, hang about. I remember now quite clearly. 

Yes, the three of us, Chris, Spen and me, and 

nobody else, were sitting in this bar. 

Absorbed in this conversation, we were. So 

what did I go and do? I only went and had an 

idea, didn't I? But one of the easy ones. A 

what if? idea. Yes, they're a cheap, crowd-

pleasing trick, I know, but they do work. And 

I was on hols, on Super Bocks. Was playing to 

the gallery and frankly couldn't have managed 

a why not? or even a just suppose… After 

hearing about MiniDiscs, I said something 

whose consequences were to change the lives 

of the three people at that table. 
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DENIS 

Wouldn't it be great if there was some sort 

of Walkman or Discman which recorded the 

ambiente? 

SPEN 

Is that like the craic? 

CHRIS 

The marcha. 

Spen looks around, somewhat underwhelmed that the bar they 
are in should merit such attention and devotion. 

SPEN 

What, this bar? 

Denis holds his arms out, marshalling the whole of the bar 
and its grubby stock and grotty flora and fauna into an 
imaginary ambiente-distilling device on their table, like 
Mickey Mouse's sorcerer's apprentice in Fantasia. 

CHRIS 

(as it dawns on him) 
Especially this bar we're in now! 

SPEN 

It's not much to write home about. But I 

suppose if this is the kind of place that 

turns him on… 

CHRIS 

Spen, babe, you're right on both counts. But 

I know Denis. He'd rather be in this grotty 

bar than most of the pubs back home any day. 

NARRATOR 

Could I hide nothing from Chris? Were none of 

my secrets safe? 

SPEN 

Fair enough. But there's not much to set it 
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apart from the rest of the bars in this 

square. Or in any of the places we've been so 

far, Galicia or here. 

DENIS 

Point taken. 

Cut to: 
Sc. 6 Ext. Day. Praça Alegria, Lisbon ___________________  

Earlier that day. Pan around a tiny, quiet, leafy, shaded 
square, which just happens to be the home to -amongst other 
things- a police station, a handful of bars and a high 
number of brothels -Putty Clubs, as the Narrator calls 
them- with lurid signs and names, which leave little to the 
imagination. One or two of the brothels are open and we see 
one or two scantily-clad madames at the doors of their 
premises, blinking, unaccustomed to the daylight, doing 
everyday tasks: overseeing the deliveries of beer and 
liquor, sweeping up and throwing the rubbish into the 
street, etc. We see Spen, Chris and Denis arrive in the 
square carrying their rucksacks, dressed the same way we 
have seen them. The three intrepid explorers check a map, 
locate the ground floor entrance of a pension, next to a 
Putty Club, and stride inside. 

Back to: 

NARRATOR 

Indeed there was not. Good old Praça Alegria, 

Happiness Square. Happy home to so many Putty 

Clubs. How about that for a coincidence! I'd 

never have believed it if I had read it in 

some story! The only feature that seemed to 

distinguish one daytime locale from another 

was that each one seemed to close on a 

different day, though we hadn't been in 

Lisbon long enough yet for me to suss out the 

cycle. But believe me, I was on the case. 

Whenever you need to rely on somebody to 

plough their energies into vital areas of 

cutting-edge research, there I am in the 

 10



breech, with not a thought in my mind that 

isn't selflessly trained on the needs and 

suffering of my fellow citizens and the 

betterment of society. 

Sc. 7 Int. Day. Bar, Lisbon _____________________________  

The same bar in Lisbon. 

DENIS 

But the point is there is nothing like this 

back in Liverpool. 

SPEN 

No, nor in Leicester. 

CHRIS 

(grinning at Maria behind the bar, raising 
his bottle to her) 

And it's precisely this kind of place that 

I've really missed since I've been back in 

Britain. 

NARRATOR 

Me and Chris had lived and worked for years 

in Spain, where we'd met, but were now both 

based back in England. 

DENIS 

So you could distil it. The essence. 

CHRIS 

The sights, the… erm… smells. The Oporto-

Boavista derby on the telly in the 

background. 

SPEN 

The barman. 

 - 11 - 



NARRATOR 

Barman! See, I told you there were no 

shenanigans, there was no barmaid after all. 

Ahem. 

SPEN 

Him and his pensioner cronies shouting at the 

celebrity guest commentator to shove… what 

was that?… up his where?… oh, yes of course, 

'cu', his arse! 

DENIS 

Then back home, when you're back at work and 

all stressed out and pissed off with Britain, 

you could just buy a couple of Super Bocks… 

CHRIS 

Can you get it back home? 

DENIS 

Yes, Oddbins do it. 

SPEN 

I think the Pump & Tap has got it on draught. 

Denis points at the imaginary device on the table, busily 
imaginarily recording away. 

DENIS (CONT.) 

And just… chill! Flick through your ambiente 

collection, pick this Lisboa one out… And put 

this bar on. And you'd be here. 

Dramatic pause. 

SPEN 

No, wouldn't this be there? 

DENIS 

We'll have to sort that out. Fine-tuning. 
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CHRIS 

Over another Bock? 

SPEN 

Great? 

DENIS 

Super! 

Chris goes to the bar, leans forwards to Maria and whispers 
something that has all the outward appearances of being a 
sweet, sultry, lascivious, debauched and forlorn nothing. 

CHRIS 

(as near to the girl as you can be without 
physical contact, pouting terribly) 

Maria, fósfora minha, mais três, se fazfa. 

(Subtitle: Three more please, Maria, my 

little female match.) 

Maria melts and nearly faints. Her father winks at Chris, 
even grinning now like him. Chris turns at the bar while he 
waits for Maria and addresses his friends. 

CHRIS 

Tell you what! You could have different 

ambientes recorded at different times. 

Imagine Saturday nights in this tiny bar. 

SPEN 

The bog back home in Rэvolution's bigger than 

this whole bar, but there must be a couple of 

dozen us crammed in here. 

CHRIS 

And there's even more jostling each other to 

get in. Wicked! Reckon Sunday afternoon'd be 

jumping here, like in Spain? 

SPEN 

Reckon you could record both Saturday noon 

and Saturday night on the same disc or tape? 
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How much could you fit on one? 

CHRIS 

These bars must buzz around noon. Cuadrillas 

of 20-plus Iñakis. One cuadrilla coming in, 

everyone going '¡Aupa, aupa!'… 

DENIS 

That's Bilbao, Chris. 

Cut to: 

Animation: Map 
Close-up of a plain green map of Spain's Basque country. A 
dot suddenly appears with Bilbao written next to it in a 
Basque font. 

Back to: 

CHRIS 

…and another cuadrilla going out on their way 

to the next bar, making way for the new 

cuadrilla, going '¡Aupi, aupi!' back at them… 

DENIS 

Chris, has there been a Basque landslide in 

the geography section of your brain? 

Cut to: 

Animation: Map 
An arrowed line, reminiscent of the ones in the opening 
titles of Dad's Army, suddenly protrudes from the Bilbao 
dot. It wavers, unsure of where to head. 

Back to: 

DENIS (CONT.) 

I think you'll find that that is Bilbao. And 

St.Turkey. And Donosti. 

Cut to: 

Animation: Map 
As Denis mentions each place, dots suddenly appear with the 
place names next to them, all in the Basque font. The wavy 
arrowed line goes through each of them, as in a dot-to-dot. 
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N.B. St.Turkey has (Santurce) after it in brackets, and 
Donosti has (San Sebastian). 

Back to: 

DENIS (CONT.) 

And Romo and Portu and Mondragón and Gernika, 

Bermeo and Mundaka. 

Cut to: 

Animation: Map 

More dots appearing, Romo, Portu, Mondragón, Gernika, 
Bermeo and Mundaka being joined up in a spaghetti-like 
tangle. 

Back to: 

NARRATOR 

No response from Chris. Oh well, if you can't 

beat them… 

DENIS 

A different Iñaki ordering the round in each 

bar. 

SPEN 

Wait a mo, Lisboa ain't Basque. 

(suddenly doubting, looking around him) 
Is it? Have you two been hiding something 

from me? 

Cut to: 

Animation: Map 
The camera pulls back quickly from the map to reveal the 
Iberian Peninsula, and the arrowed line rushes over to 
Portugal. Lisboa appears, also in this Basque font. 

Back to: 
Too late. Resignation all around. Chris is off. Denis 
beckons to Spen. As they get up to leave, the camera pulls 
back to show us a little more of this tiny, packed bar, 
which Denis and Spen almost have to elbow their way to get 
out of. Chris follows them without any of their struggle. 
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Sc. 8 Ext. Night. Praça Alegria, Lisbon _________________  

The three stroll a few metres along to the next bar. We see 
from outside that it too is tiny but chocabloc. There 
appears to be an unspoken consensus for the three to stay 
outside, standing next to a convenient open window/serving 
hatch. Denis orders beers from the bargirl. She sees Chris, 
smiles, pushes her chest out and makes some kind of sensual 
sign to him. The three hardly look at one another in this 
sequence. This doesn't stop them talking to one another, 
but the three of them have obviously settled into Spectator 
mode, just watching the passers-by going from bar to bar. 
Women stop to ask Chris for ciggies or a light, swapping 
phone numbers etc on their mobiles. The three of them look 
very happy to be here and not in England. The girl from the 
first bar comes along with another girl, stops next to 
Chris, links his arm in hers, and introduces her friend to 
Chris. 

CHRIS 

(looking at Maria, but pointing at her 
friend) 

Mais uma fosforinha pra mi? (Subtitle: Is 

this other little female match for me?) 

The new girl links his other arm, both girls go all giggly 
and schoolgirly, and Chris turns to the serving hatch to 
grinningly order two more beers from the new bargirl, who 
melts when he addresses her. 

CHRIS 

(taking up the conversation he left in the 
first bar) 

I reckon bars here are much the same. But 

what would Portuguese Iñakis say to each 

other? 

SPEN 

Don't tell me. You know the Basque jargon in 

big boy's Spanish, but not… 

CHRIS 

Yes. You see, your Basque Iñakis… 
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DENIS 

(looking at his watch) 
…at this precise moment in time… 

SPEN 

(shrugging his shoulders, joining in) 
…what, in every single Basque town and 

village? 

CHRIS 

…will be busy shitting in the milk each other 

suckled… 

DENIS 

…calling each other sons of whores… 

SPEN 

(looking in turn at each of the girls on 
Chris's arms) 

Shame you can't find no local Iñakis to teach 

you milk-shitting and whore-suckling jargon 

in big girl's Portuguese. 

DENIS 

Nah, he's lost his touch. But I don't half 

miss that Basque ambiente. A different Iñaki 

ordering the round in each bar. 

CHRIS 

So do I. '¡Aupatú, cunt! We'll have 25 

whites, 5 blacks, a zurito and an apple juice 

for Iñaki el Maricón. And make it quick or I 

won't pay. ¡Aupa, aupa!' It'd be cool, 

wouldn't it… 

SPEN 

…to have those ambientes recorded? Too right! 

At least then I could play them back and know 
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what the hell youz two are on about! 

CHRIS 

Wish I'd had a device a few years ago to 

distil a few ambientes. 

SPEN 

And be able to tap into a dose of them any 

time you wanted. It's one thing to experience 

them yourself, but you can never do them 

justice, can you… 

CHRIS 

…when you try to explain them to someone 

else? No. I got plenty of photos, but it's 

not… 

SPEN 

You could have Befores and Afters. If you 

find out your favourite spit'n'spit bar is 

gonna be made over and all poncified, with 

soundproofing, double doors and poncy 

spit'n'sawdust shit, you can make sure you 

get in quick and record it. 

CHRIS 

Preserve a bit of what made it special for 

you. 

SPEN 

Distil its essence, for your own consumption. 

Every time you go back to it, you can do a 

new recording. But would they be on discs or 

floppies? What format? MP3s? MPEGs? 

DENIS 

Depends, suppose. 
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CHRIS 

We'll have to find a different word. 

'Recording' sounds old-fashioned. 

DENIS 

Teething-troubles. Bound to have them. We are 

so at the cutting edge that vocab hasn't 

caught up with us yet. 

SPEN 

Why not 'sess', shortened from 'session'? 

CHRIS 

You could sess every derby match. Concerts. 

Maybe email them live to everyone in your 

device's address book as you sess them. 

SPEN 

So there's gonna be an address book built 

into it, then? 

CHRIS 

With internet access? 

DENIS 

Why not? Bluetooth, satellite… 

SPEN 

…internet, ethernet, shake-it-all-about-the-

net… 

DENIS 

Exactly. You name it, we can build it in. 

SPEN 

Parachute devices into war zones. You'd 

activate them by remote control, they'd sess 

the dispatches and transmit the reality by 

satellite. No more dead correspondents. 
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CHRIS 

You'd never need to go to a uni lecture. Just 

play back the year's highlight. 

SPEN 

It'd be good to use a device with Big Issue 

sellers. I bet quite a few of them have got 

stories to tell that'd be worth reliving from 

the safety of a recording. 

CHRIS 

Experience Chinese opium dens without the 

daggers in your back. Give prisoners on death 

row the chance to leave behind their final 

version of their truth. 

DENIS 

Take a trip through someone else's Rio, safe 

in the knowledge that the syringes those kids 

are threatening you with as they mug you 

ain't gonna do no real harm. 

SPEN 

And you could throw an ambiente night, invite 

all your mates. 

CHRIS 

A bring-a-Morocco party. 

DENIS 

With incense and couscous. 

SPEN 

And hubble-bubbles and camel shit. 

CHRIS 

Everyone taking their recordings, comparing 

Moroccos. 
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SPEN 

I'll show you mine if you'll show me yours 

first. 

DENIS 

Maybe you could copy something you especially 

like from someone else's Morocco and paste it 

into yours. 

CHRIS 

Do a remix? So you reckon you could edit the 

recordings. Didn't Coldcut bring out that 

software for remixing video? I've never even 

booted it up, to tell you the truth. I'll 

have to check that out when I get back. 

SPEN 

You mean sampling and scratching ambientes? 

Ambiente-jockying! That'd be cool. 

DENIS 

Yeah, we've had DJs, VJs and eJs, so now it's 

the turn of the aJs. 

CHRIS 

I can just see it. A spaced-out, laid-back, 

jazzed-up, sleazed-down, flipped-thru, trip-

hopped remixed Saturday night rolling fat 

ones, ambiente'd in Lisboa, Barcelona, 

Amsterdam, and… dah dahhh!! Rio! The DJ Spen 

Narborough Road Mix. 

DENIS 

You could copy them and sell them. 

They move on, strolling along to the next bar. Just before 
they enter, the bargirl from the second bar rushes up to 
them, and nudges herself into a little space next to Chris, 
between the other two girls. Maria giggles. 
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MARIA 

(to her friend, nodding to the new girl) 
Mais uma fosforinha pra Chris! (Subtitle: 

Another little female match for Chris!) 

MARIA'S FRIEND 

Quase uma caixinha inteirinha pra ele só! 

(Subtitle: Nearly a whole boxful to himself!) 

The three girls giggle, as do Chris, Spen and Denis. The 
camera stops as they cross the threshold of the next bar, 
and it pans up to the sign with its name on, below the 
Praça Alegria street sign. It is a putty club, 'A Casa da 
Alegria' (Subtitle: The House of Happiness). 

Sc. 9 Int. Night. A Casa da Alegria Putty Club, Lisbon __  

They are in a bar of scantily-clad, older women. The music 
is languid, soulful, Portuguese fado, and the women are 
languid and soulful, too. Chris is standing by the bar and 
turns to the woman sitting next to him with an unlit 
cigarette in her mouth and charmingly offers her one of his 
'matches'. 

CHRIS 

(presenting Maria) 
Cê quer uma fósfora? (Subtitle: Can I offer 

you a female match?) 

The woman, unlit cigarette still in her mouth, languidly 
and soulfully ignores him. Chris is delighted. 

CHRIS 

(presenting Maria's two companions) 
Uma isqueira? (Subtitle: A female lighter?) 

The woman lights up herself with a Zippo. Chris is tickled 
by this snub; it is the highlight of his day. 

Denis orders the beers. Spen does a double-take, not sure 
whether Denis and Chris know what kind of place they've 
come to. Denis, Chris and his three fósforas act as if it 
was the most normal place in the world. The three girls are 
chatting to the woman, who they know. 
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CHRIS 

All you need is a network of friends. 

Everyone busily sessing away, every time they 

go on their travels… 

SPEN 

And you could do travel agencies out of 

business. 

DENIS 

Just think, Chris. I mean, I haven't 

travelled that much. But all the places 

you've been to. And Kieran in Tibet and 

Thailand. And your Caroline, she even 

outChrissed you, didn't she, Chris? Going all 

over South America. And what if everyone else 

you know had recordings of all the places 

they had been to! Imagine the library you 

could build up of all those places. 

CHRIS 

Shit, I never even get round to listening to 

a fraction of the music I've got under my 

bed. 

DENIS 

Yes, never mind having three-quarters of the 

globe's ambientes under there to experience. 

SPEN 

When you're undressing, careful what you 

chuck under the bed and what bit of your 

globe it lands on! Don't throw your dirty 

knickers over the States. Weapons of mess 

destruction, they are. You'll get Bush 

declaring war on you… 
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DENIS 

Sending his daisy chains and clutterbombs 

into Leicester's Barclay Street rogue state. 

CHRIS 

Hey, that couple role-playing a roll in the 

hay in bed in the Boddies advert! They could 

do with a session of the 9 Bar. 

SPEN 

(copying the actor's pint-pouring actions 
from that Boddies ad) 

Yes, would have got her more in the mood than 

any p-pump. 

DENIS 

You wouldn't need cameras any more. Just 

projectable recordings. No more of Chris's 

photos. 

SPEN 

Some people might still take photos. They'd 

have a certain kitsch value. 

CHRIS 

I'd still carry a camera. Gives you some 

great excuses to chat up women. 

SPEN 

Since when did you need props? 

CHRIS 

I know, but they still lap it up. 

SPEN 

(suddenly inspired) 
Hey, Denis, you know that session you made of 

the first bar? 

(discreetly indicating the putty club they 
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are in, and Denis's imaginary device) 
It'd be erm, a shame, not to sess this bar's 

ambiente, too, don't you reckon. Could you 

manage it? A souvenir? Just for me? 

NARRATOR 

As you can see, it hadn't taken long for 

Chris and Spen to latch onto the 

possibilities opened up by my device idea. 

Above all, the cultural avenues down which I 

had gently nudged them. Bless! I'm a fool to 

myself. Professional deformity, I'm afraid. 

Some have said professionally deformed; my 

reply does not appear to be recorded either 

for posterity or for posteriors. 

DENIS 

If you can edit and remix, you can forge. Do 

you reckon you could conjure places up? 

Forgeries of the authentic flavour of the 

East. 

CHRIS 

That happens now, anyway. All those exclusive 

holiday complexes, totally isolated from the 

local poverty. Holiday brochures and telly 

programmes have been conning people for 

yonks. 

SPEN 

But you could probably build in software to 

block any session that hasn't been cut 

through an external source. 

The three of them stop, suddenly lost in thought, thinking 
about what they have said. 
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NARRATOR 

For the first time in a while, we were 

thinking. I'll tell you how affected we were, 

we hadn't even remembered or bothered to get 

more Bocks in, Super or otherwise. 

Sc. 10 Ext. Day. Countryside, Windmill Graveyard _________  

The three of them posing and taking photos of one another, 
frolicking around an unlikely collection of derelict 
windmills at the top of a hill. 

NARRATOR 

The rest of the week was so eventful in 

comparison, especially the windmills' 

graveyard up a mountain north out of Lisbon, 

that we never mentioned the ambiente-

distilling device at all. 

Sc. 11 Int. Day. National Express coach, Motorway ________  

Denis is on a coach, on his way to Leicester. He's 
listening to stuff on a portable MiniDisc player, chopping 
and changing discs. 

NARRATOR 

Back home, I bought a portable MiniDisc 

recorder and started putting all my CDs, 

vinyl and tapes onto MiniDiscs. I'd even 

started using it in work… 

Cut to: 

Insert: Int. Day. Classroom 
Denis in a classroom, with a couple of people. They are all 
sitting around a table. The other two people are reading 
aloud from a script, with Denis supervising and encouraging 
them. There is a device connected to something circular 
next to it on the table, which presumably is a mike. 

Back to: 

NARRATOR (CONT.) 

…using it with an external mike to record 
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rehearsals. Shame, I thought, that MiniDiscs 

don't record images as well. And smells. God, 

how I needed an ambiente distilling device! I 

spent a lot of time imagining that I already 

had one, wondering how it might change my 

life. It couldn't not get invented. Somebody 

had to do it sooner or later, Sony or 

Philips. Could it be me? Us? It was such a 

good idea, despite being impossible by 

whatever practical criteria you cared to 

impose. I tried to forget it was impossible. 

Most things we take for granted now were 

impossible until they suddenly appeared on 

sale with extended warranties in Dixons. 

Denis is asleep on the coach. He is woken up by his mobile 
phone ringing. Groggy, he tries to get his bearings, then 
closes his eyes again. He is woken a second time, but the 
phone rings off before he can answer. Then a third time, 
and a fourth. Finally he answers and looks around 
disbelievingly. He then looks out of the coach window, and 
sees Spen and Chris in a car, Chris driving and Spen on the 
phone, looking up at him, pissing themselves. 

NARRATOR 

My next trip down to Leicester was the first 

time we had mentioned the device since that 

initial Bock-sodden conversation in Praça 

Alegria. It turned out each of us had brooded 

over little else. We each saw that we had 

nothing to lose. So what better than join 

forces, pool our nothings and lose them 

together? It took just a handful of 

conversations and phone calls for us to set 

up the company. 
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Sc. 12 Int. Day. Office __________________________________  

The three of them are in a bare office, which they seem to 
have leased. It's unfurnished, apart from some makeshift 
bits of equipment: phone, computer, printer etc. Each 
machine is plugged into a different socket in a different 
part of the room, and they have problems making the cables 
stretch from printer to computer, from monitor to computer. 
They have catalogues strewn on the floor. The three of them 
are walking round the office, carrying other catalogues, 
imagining what they will have where, visualising the space 
with their arms and hands, disagreeing about details such 
as where the photocopier and water fountain will be. 

NARRATOR 

We didn't know what we were going to do, nor 

how to do it. But we thought the first thing 

was to create the right kind of environment. 

But the bank said the big boys' office, fuck-

off boardroom table and gurgle-gurgle water 

fountain would have to wait. The rat-hole we 

originally moved into, our subsequent 

progress and the development of the device 

have all been more than well documented. 

Thanks or no thanks to all the court cases 

and the Sunday supplement profiles. We were 

very lucky with the people who joined us or 

told us who to get in touch with. The luck 

with the change in the international laws 

covering intellectual property rights after 

the declaration of the Federal USEU did us no 

harm, either, after South Brazil & United 

Korea became the latest countries to join the 

then European Union. All we needed were 

people with know-how. And they came to us, in 

droves. Some volunteered their services, but 

all wanted a percentage of the profits. 
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Sc. 13 Int. Day. Another office __________________________  

Their surroundings seem less sparse, though not exactly 
plusher. There is more of an air of optimism. There are now 
a few office machines installed, and one or two people have 
been taken on. There are long workbenches/worktops, as in 
school science labs. Spen, Chris and Denis are seated 
around the biggest table in the office, and there is 
tension in the air. Denis is shaking his head. 

DENIS 

I don't know. I can see us having more 

shareholders holding more percentages than 

the little old ladies in The Producers. 

CHRIS 

That'd be a positive problem to have, 

compared with what else could go wrong, such 

as total failure. Listen, fret ye not. I'll 

take personal charge of any Little-Old-

Ladyland scenario. 

NARRATOR 

In the midst of all this office furniture 

choosing and photocopier rep baiting, I let 

slip one thing I felt very adamant about. 

DENIS 

Our company shouldn't have a name, nor should 

the device, nor should we advertise. 

NARRATOR 

It didn't go down too well. 

Spen explodes. 

SPEN 

What! Are you going in for absolute plonker 

in the Eurovision Plonker Contest, or what? 
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DENIS 

It doesn't need a name. 

Chris and Spen look at Denis for a few seconds. The 
atmosphere gets tenser. 

NARRATOR 

'Denis', my brain whispered in my ear, 

'they're not going to retune their brains 

into our frequency!' 

CHRIS 

Hang on! Let me get my brain round this! 

We've hocked our bollocks off, struggling to 

stretch the ashes of last week's phantom 

money into the ghost of next week's 

insolvency! 

NARRATOR 

My brain was right about Chris. One down, one 

to go. 

SPEN 

Playing hide-and-seek with bankers, blagging 

them into believing we're thinking twice 

about letting them give us their money cos 

we've got better offers… 

CHRIS 

While we're stalling to buy time to see if we 

can afford to breathe… 

SPEN 

And you object to us giving our ambiente-

distilling thang a name! Plus, ah diddums is 

dead set against marketing it, too! I see 

where you're coming from. It's your baby, you 

wouldn't want your mummy to see your precious 
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idea sullied. Reeks of filthy capitalism, 

don't you reckon, Chris? 

NARRATOR 

Spen in full sarcastic flow was not a pretty 

sight. Less so when you were on the receiving 

end. And his sarcasm sights were firmly 

trained on me. This didn't look as if it was 

going to be easy. 

DENIS 

Don't you both see? A few seconds after I had 

mentioned it in that bar in Lisbon, you had 

already latched onto it, discussing what you 

were going to use it for. Anyone would have 

sworn we had just bought a device each in 

FNAC, and we couldn't wait to get them home 

and out of the boxes! We've been users of so 

many devices over the years that your 

imaginations hit the ground running and ran 

off with the idea. 

Nothing. Denis carries on. 

DENIS 

It's such an instinctive idea. 

SPEN 

Instinctive? 

DENIS 

Yeah. Once one person is hooked on the device 

and wonders how they've ever managed without 

it, they'll do the legwork for us and spread 

the gospel. 

SPEN 

Legwork? 
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(Spen shakes his head) 
Chris, you do realise, don't you, he wants us 

to rely on buggering word of buggering 

mouth!!! You buggering knew him before I 

buggering did. You buggering brought him into 

my buggering life, you bugger! You buggering 

sort the buggering bugger out before I 

buggering bugger the bugger, will you. I'm 

buggering off for a drink. 

Spen gets up, storms off, stops and turns to Denis. 

SPEN 

And it won't be none of your buggering 

bleeding Bock beer, neither. 

Sc. 14 Int. Day. Pump & Tap ______________________________  

A few minutes later they are all sitting at a table in the 
Pump & Tap, with beers in Super Bock glasses. 

NARRATOR 

Things were quieter though no less tense. It 

was Seconds Out and I was bracing myself for 

round two. 

DENIS 

Chris… Spen… I'm just basing this on your 

reactions in Lisbon, as if you'd been 

distilling ambientes for years. I see a 

bootleg element to this. 

SPEN 

Buggering bootleg? 

DENIS 

Nobody controls what you listen to. Who tells 

you what you can record on tape or video? You 

burn whatever you like on your PC. You decide 
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what you use your computer for, what websites 

you go to and how you spend your money, Spen. 

You're only restricted by the hardware and 

what you've got access to. 

SPEN 

What's this got to do with what I've been 

busting a gut over and sinking my money into 

since we got back? Am I supposed to be 

altruistic? You see this as some kind of 

charity work? Some weird way of getting me to 

plough my money back into society? See 

yourself as Robin Hood? I'd rather give Chris 

my flickering cashpoint card and say 'help 

your flickering self, mate'. 

Chris smirks as he tosses a wallet to Spen. 

CHRIS 

Jolly decent of you, too, my old fósforo. 

Couldn't have afforded fags, otherwise. 

Cheers. Had to change your PIN, by the way. 

Spen clutches it to his heart, and spits out. 

SPEN 

You bollocking better hadn't of! 

DENIS 

No, we'll get our money back. 

NARRATOR 

Their looks invited me to elaborate, an 

invitation I chose to accept. By elaborating. 

DENIS 

We've got no royalties to pay, no copyrights, 

nothing's patented any more. We're using 

technology that already exists, just that 
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it's in a new way. 

SPEN 

Denis, my dearly soon-to-be-departed late ex-

partner, with no bogging name on it and no 

bogging marketing, our bogging device'll be 

taken apart and bogging copied by every 

bogging manufacturer and their bogging dog. 

DENIS 

Yes, but for it to be worth their while 

they'll have to put their names on it and 

market it somehow. 

Spen erupts. 

SPEN 

That's hardly gonna stop them, is it? That's 

exactly what they want! That's what 

businesses' business is! That's how companies 

work, Denis! Maybe things are done 

differently on your separate planet of 

Liverpool, but here in the mere mortal non-

European-Crapital-of-Culture real world, 

companies put their names on their products 

and ram them down everyone's throat! We've 

done all the bogging donkey work for them. 

We're using existing technologies and we 

can't protect our bogging invention. So the 

very least we need is a bogging name on it, 

something to bogging well link it to us. 

DENIS 

But we won't need to protect it. Everyone'll 

know that if they see one with a name on it, 

original it ain't. What would you want? An 

original or a copied cash-in? And if anyone 
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else brings one out with no name on it, we'll 

get the credit. We can't lose. I reckon we'll 

get companies offering to collaborate. 

NARRATOR 

(as the camera flits from Spen's face to 
Chris's and back) 

I was gambling big-time. If I had brought all 

this up before we started rolling our sleeves 

up, neither Chris nor Spen would have gone 

with it. But now all three of us had quit our 

daily-bread-winning, sensible jobs, prior to 

setting the company up. I sensed that the two 

of them were at this very minute thinking of 

killing me. 

The camera flits back and forth from Chris to Spen. 

NARRATOR (CONT.) 

They just hadn't decided which of them was 

slowly going to do what to me with which 

piece of rusty, very un-sterilised jagged 

metal. I had a bit of breathing space. My 

brain of all things came to my rescue. 

DENIS'S BRAIN (VOICE-OVER) 

Denis, time for the old Tan dynasty samurai 

ninja warrior ploy. 

NARRATOR 

Sound advice there from my brain, which 

wisely I very swiftly followed. 

Sc. 15 Int. Day. Pump & Tap ______________________________  

Same day, some time later. The three of them at the same 
table, surrounded by the debris of innumerable empty 
glasses, bags of crisps and nuts, an even more impressive 
array than the collection the chaps had amassed in scene 5. 
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NARRATOR 

Another round of Bock later accompanied by 

tequila treble slammer starters, a champagne 

cocktail goldfish bowl and orgasm test-tube 

chasers, surrounded by the debris of 

innumerable bags of crisps and nuts, I 

finally afforded myself a sigh of relief. 

SPEN 

We can't lose? So we can expect a call from 

Mr Sony-san saying, 'listen, chicos-san, I've 

heard what youz are doing, I've got this pot 

of money-san I want you to use'… 

DENIS 

That, or offer expertise… 

Chris butts in. Unexpectedly, but very welcome nonetheless, 
judging from Denis's face. 

CHRIS 

Labs, resources, whatever,… 

Spen gives Chris a vicious, this-is-where-our-years'-long-
friendship-ends look. 

SPEN 

Et tu, Chrissé? 

DENIS 

If Sony think Panasonic or Philips might be 

muscling in and wooing us, it wouldn't make 

good business sense for them just to stand 

by, would it? 

CHRIS 

We'd be freeing other companies of the R&D 

burden. They could channel their efforts into 

exploiting the bugger. You know, the PC 

software link, the whole surround-sound 
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cinema experience bit, home popcorn maker. 

All the accessories. 

Denis looks at Chris in amazement. Then he leans forwards, 
grabs Chris's head in both hands and kisses him. 

NARRATOR 

Chris doesn't often say anything lucid. His 

lucidity prefers to lie low, rather like a 

reclusive celebrity limiting their public 

appearances so as not to debase the currency. 

But occasionally he can't help himself. God, 

I could have kissed him. I did. 

DENIS 

I hadn't thought that far ahead, but it makes 

perfect sense now you mention it. 

SPEN 

Sense? What the bonking fuck kind of little 

white Sense tabs have youz two been dropping! 

I must be missing out on some real good shit, 

here! Could one of you do the decent and give 

me some, please, so I can catch up! 

NARRATOR 

I could sense Spen's titanium-clad, stainless 

steel will weakening. Chris had brought him 

round. That, and the faithful ancient ninja 

ale trick. Never fails. 

CHRIS 

Spen, it just might work. When someone wants 

some gear, they don't want nicely packaged, 

standardised, officially approved, sanitised 

stuff from a tobacconist's… 
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DENIS 

…with an official Big Brother seal of 

approval, a sinister government health 

warning and a brand-name plastered all over 

it, do they? 

CHRIS 

They ask round and hope for personal 

recommendations. That's what people will do 

when they find out about our little miracle. 

They'll find us. 

NARRATOR 

Spen looked at each of us in turn, taking in 

this double treachery, committing our faces 

to his unforgiving memory. Just in case he 

chose to hire an assassin and needed to 

describe Chris and me to him. 

SPEN 

So, we'll just be supplying people with the 

gear? It's up to them what they do with it, 

whether they call it bong, bhang, tea, weed… 

DENIS 

…virtual reality, cutting ambiente sessions, 

surround transfer or whatever. 

CHRIS 

The kind of people we're going for won't want 

to buy one with a naffing brand name on it, 

for naff's sake! 

SPEN 

They won't? 

NARRATOR 

Spen's conversion or otherwise was 
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teeteringly balanced on a knife-edge, with no 

safety-net underneath it. This was the keyest 

moment for our venture so far. If Spen pulled 

out…! Extreme tact and kid-glove diplomacy 

was called for. Cue Denis. 

DENIS 

Naffing hell, Spen! That'd be naffer than 

going shopping with your mum and letting her 

choose your DMs for you. One of those 'nice' 

tartan pairs, maybe. 

NARRATOR 

The look on Spen's face told me I had 

unwittingly unearthed his worst, most 

cringeworthy secret. Chris mercifully rescued 

me and Spen from any further embarrassing 

exchange. 

CHRIS 

No, our target audience will deffo want an 

original, with no name, just for what it can 

do for them. 

DENIS 

With no name, it'll be anonymous and private, 

like their use of it. 

NARRATOR 

We all drank to that. Then again, frankly, 

we'd have drunk to anything. As indeed we 

did, I am reliably informed. Several times. 

Enough for Spen to come round to our way of 

seeing things. 

Sc. 16 Int. Day. Factoria: The First Ambiente Session ____  

They have moved on and have taken over much larger, much 
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more impressive premises, which they'll refer to as the 
Factoria. We'll see it is all open-plan, and looks like a 
laboratory. This scene starts with their first ambiente 
session, the original idea which the three talked and 
speculated about in Lisbon, being successfully played back 
obviously in the same place where it was cut: the office. 

We hear voices right from the start. We recognise Spen, 
Chris and Denis, but there are also voices of their staff. 
They should not all sound English, as they represent some 
of the people who have joined them from other organisations 
and countries. 

Insert: 

Special FX/CGI: Ambiente session 
The action starts with the camera focused on the middle of 
a worktop with a device on it. Its red light is lit. Hang 
on, there appear to be two devices? Or rather, one device 
whose image is stretched or echoed a few millimetres away 
from itself, like a ghost image on a TV screen, each with a 
red light. A real device & an ambiente device. Except that, 
unlike a ghost image on TV, which is weaker than the 
correct image, there is no telling here which device image 
is the real one and which is the ambiente session one, so 
good is the session reproduction. 

SESSION BUSCAPÉ (OFF) 

So, now we just… 

SESSION BERENICE (OFF) 

…just wait and see. 

SESSION CHRIS (OFF) 

Have you switched it on? 

SESSION DENIS (OFF) 

Well, if we hadn't, the red light wouldn't be 

on, would it? 

SESSION CHRIS (OFF) 

Oh, drown me in Technobabel, please do! 

SESSION SPEN (OFF) 

This is it, is it? The earth-shattering 

culmination of our G3 Lisboa summit? Bars, 
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holidays, opium dens, bring-a-Morocco 

parties, war reports… 

SESSION DENIS (OFF) 

Give it a chance. 

SESSION SPEN (OFF) 

I'll give you a chance in a minute, if you're 

not careful. 

SESSION CHRIS (OFF) 

Hey, I've just thought why it mightn't be 

working… 

The camera pulls back and we see session Spen, session 
Chris, session Denis and session staff sitting around this 
worktop, looking at the device(s) in front of them. They 
look, and have been sounding, tense and nervous. There are 
a few people in the background, in white coats, assembling 
devices by hand. With the session characters in shot, 
speaking, we no longer hear voices off. 

SESSION SPEN & DENIS 

(Laughter) 

SESSION SPEN 

Oh, here we go! 

The session staff in the background are ghosted, but 
session Spen, Chris, Denis and the other session staff at 
the first worktop aren't. This is because the real Spen etc 
are out of shot, though we don't know that at this stage. 
We must believe for now that we are watching real people in 
real time. 

But unlike the ghosted device(s) on the worktop, which 
are/is very, very close to each other, the ghosted people 
are in quite different positions relative to one another. 
One person is sitting down while their session self may be 
standing a few metres away, on the other side of the room, 
etc. This, of course, is because the real people have moved 
about since the device recorded the ambiente which is now 
being played back. 

We see ice buckets of chilling champagne bottles and a tray 
of upturned flute glasses on the first worktop. There are 
also opened bottles, an empty tray, some used glasses and 
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champagne spilled on the table. We won't know until the 
session ends, but some of the buckets/bottles/trays/glasses 
are ghosted: items in the ambiente session. For the time 
being they all look real. Which are the real ones and which 
the sessed ones? The empty bucket/tray/glasses must be the 
real ones. Why? 

Because we now see real Spen, Chris, Denis and the rest 
walk into shot around the worktop, all sipping champagne, 
some with bottles in their other hands, watching the very 
conversation we've been watching. The walking people are 
real. The ones sitting down still talking are the session 
people. 

The real people are all mostly silent, all smiling, all in 
a state of shock, shaking their heads, their eyes popping 
out. They are reverentially watching and listening to their 
ambiente session selves in total disbelief. One whispers 
and points something out to a companion. They are 
understandably curious to see what their session selves 
look like close-up. They walk up to themselves, and 
scrutinise themselves very closely: they are, after all, 
watching themselves as they were just a very short while 
earlier. 

SESSION DENIS 

This should be good. 

SESSION SPEN 

(makes air raid warning noises, abandon ship 
etc) 

Real Denis slowly and carefully passes his hand through 
ambiente Denis's head. Real Denis winces in pain, but he's 
only joking. Other real people do similar things to their 
session selves, giggling like kids. 

SESSION DENIS 

Brace yourselves! Battle stations! Chris 

thinking on the starboard bow! 

SESSION SPEN 

Spens and Denises first! And in that order! 

SESSION CHRIS 

…maybe it's because we're using this without 

reading the User's Manual first! 
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SESSION BUSCAPÉ 

(looking round at everybody, as if he's 
missing out on something) 

What User's Manual? 

SESSION CHRIS 

Exactly! 

SESSION FILÉ COM FRITAS 

He might have a point. 

SESSION SPEN 

A point?! Over my dead body will Chris ever 

have a point! 

SESSION MANÉ GALINHA 

If you'd bothered to actually write the 

manual like I said that time… 

SESSION ANGÉLICA 

Me? Listen, I gave up a hi-octane, hush-hush 

job in Switzerland for this. I don't do 

manuals! 

SESSION ZE PEQUENO 

(mock lamenting, shaking his head) 
I'll never get another job as good as my last 

one. 

SESSION DENIS 

We'll give you all good references. 

SESSION ANGÉLICA 

Oh, yes! Your name counts for a lot over in 

Lucerne! 

SESSION CHRIS 

I had a job, too. 

Real Berenice, Angélica, Spen, Chris and Denis stand around 
their session selves and spectate. 
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SESSION BERENICE 

What did you do? 

SESSION CHRIS 

(grinning a real-Chris grin) 
I kept myself busy. 

SESSION ANGÉLICA 

(puzzled) 
You had a job… keeping yourself busy? 

SESSION DENIS 

Listen, mate, by no stretch of no 

imagination… 

SESSION SPEN 

Not even Denis's… 

SESSION DENIS 

…could what you did be called a job. 

SESSION SPEN 

Not in the Job Centre definition of the word, 

that's for sure. 

SESSION BERENICE 

(intrigued, whispering to Spen and Denis) 
What did he do? 

Real Spen, Chris and Denis crack up watching session Denis 
and Spen struggling to find a way to define Chris's job. 
Real Berenice and Angélica shake their heads, they're still 
none the wiser. 

SESSION DENIS 

It wasn't what he did, so much as… 

SESSION SPEN 

…who he did, why… 

SESSION DENIS 

…and when he did them… 
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SESSION SPEN 

…the fact that he got away with doing it at 

all… 

SESSION DENIS 

…where, how, how many he did… 

SESSION SPEN 

…how often he did them… 

SESSION CHRIS 

And how much I did them for, mustn't forget 

that. Kept me off the streets, anyway. I did 

invite you two to be partners, but… 

Real Berenice gets a fit of the giggles and spills her 
champers. Real Spen reaches for a bottle to top her up. His 
hand vanishes inside a session bottle. It's ambiente 
champagne. 

REAL SPEN 

(Mock shock horror, whispering) 
AHHHGGHHH! Sham champers! 

(Spen examines his hand. Mock pain) 
AHHHGGHHH! Sham pain! 

SESSION SPEN 

(nodding at the device on the table) 
Yes, well, we might be taking you up on that. 

Real Spen nods in mock agreement with his session self, who 
he is standing behind, as he reaches for a real bottle to 
top Berenice up. 

SESSION NEGUINHO 

It's our first time. Nothing ever goes right 

the first time. 

SESSION ZE PEQUENO 

All the circuiting's OK, so it ain't my 

fault. 

All the real staff gravitate back to this top worktop, 

 - 45 - 



around their session selves. The final tableau could look 
like Da Vinci's or Dalì's Last Supper (more reminiscent 
perhaps of Buñuel, or John Cleese's Last Supper Sketch, 
with extra apostles, three Christs -Spen, Chris and Denis-
and a steel band). 

SESSION CENOURA 

Look, no-one's said anything yet about 

anything being anybody's fault yet. Nothing's 

gone wrong yet. 

SESSION BERENICE 

Uh, oh! Too many yets for my liking. 

SESSION CHRIS 

(jokingly pretending to get up and scarper) 
Yeh, sounds ominous. Ciao, bambini, another 

sinking ship's just made this rat a better 

offer. 

SESSION BENÉ 

Let's give it a chance. 

Real Spen stretches over the table, past ambiente Chris… 

SPEN 

(kissing ambiente Chris on the cheek, 
grinning and winking at real Chris) 

Scusi, Chris, my old fósforinha. 
…and leans towards the device. 

SPEN (CONT.) 

That's enough of that rubbish for one day. 
He turns the device off. 

End of session: 
The ambiente session and all the ghosted elements disappear 
instantly. There is silence for a second as everyone looks 
around to check that only reality remains. Then everyone 
starts cheering and hugging one another. Berenice comes up 
to Spen, Chris and Denis. 

BERENICE 

I can't believe it. I've just been walking 
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through a slice of the past! In 3-D! Like 

strolling inside an aquarium. Or a zoo. A 

living wax museum! 

ANGÉLICA 

Only… real! And with me in it! 

ZE PEQUENO 

(struggling to find words) 
Like Disneyland! You could record Disneyland 

and play it back in your own house! 

Spen, Chris and Denis seem unimpressed and underwhelmed in 
the following exchange, but they are ecstatic, and are just 
playing it for laughs, like a 3 Stooges routine. 

CHRIS 

(à la Michael Palin's 'Other kings said I 
was daft' Yorkshire king in The Holy Grail) 

Aye, That's the bloody easy bit done. Now 

we've gotta buggering sell the buggering 

bugger. 

SPEN 

(keeping up the Yorkshire king voice) 
Reckon we'll find any bloody idiots gullible 

enough to buy our buggering bugger? 

CHRIS 

(keeping up the Yorkshire king voice) 
Norra buggering cat in buggering hell's 

chance! 

(normal voice) 
Unless… 

Chris grins at Denis. Spen follows his gaze and his gist. 

SPEN 

(to Denis, pretending to be shopkeeper, 
picking up the device) 

Ah, a gullible idi-… a discerning customer. 
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Could I interest Sir in a buggering bugger? 

DENIS 

(pretending to be a reluctant customer in a 
shop) 

Erm, do you do them in discerning buggering 

Day-Glo pink? 

CHRIS 

(wincing) 
We can throw in a popcorn maker! 

DENIS 

And an extended warranty from Dixons? 

SPEN 

(through clenched teeth) 
Bugger me, Sir drives a buggering hard 

bargain! 

Spen recklessly tosses the device onto the table. The three 
of them burst out laughing, hugging each other. Everyone 
else has started dancing around. A singing conga line goes 
past Spen, Chris and Denis. The 'driver' shouts out: 

NEGUINHO 

Blotto City, here we come! 

The three of them join the back of the conga line and the 
camera follows their raucous route around the office. 

DENIS 

(to Neguihno) 
Go anywhere near Much-Crawling-in-the-Spew? 

CHRIS 

Any gutter'll do me, thanks. 

SPEN 

One-way to the House of Happiness, please, 

and throw away the key! 
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NEGUINHO 

(shouting back to Spen) 
Will the Pump and Tap do? 

SPEN 

(shouting to Neguihno, disappointed) 
S'ppose. Just they give you less head when 

you ask for a beer! 

BERENICE 

Hey, that sounds like that job Chris did! 

As the conga line goes noisily out of the office, the 
camera comes to a halt and closes in on the device left 
behind on the table. 

Sc. 17 Int. Day. Factoria: The First Temple Session ______  

This time Spen, Chris and Denis are sitting around a 
worktop with sensors taped to their temples, hooked up to 
various devices. 

NARRATOR 

Chris, Spen and me had succeeded in recording 

our own brain activity quite early on. We had 

no idea to begin with that anything would 

come of it, but we had plenty of time for 

trial and error. Back in Lisboa, when Spen 

first explained to me about MiniDisc 

recorders, he said you could hook them up to 

any external source. So I thought why can't 

our device respond to different sources? We 

started hooking it up to different things. 

For some reason I tried sensors taped to my 

temples. You know, those round, white ones 

you always see attached to patients' chests 

in hospital. Playing the sessions back… 

Denis presses a button on the device. 

Insert: 
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Special FX/CGI: Temple session 
A temple session playback begins. They gaze at it, mid-
distance between the three of them. It surrounds and 
envelops, and you could think you were submerged in strange 
aquarium, with strange jellyfish floating around you. A 
temple session played back actually consists of weird 
shapes and colours in the space surrounding you, twisting 
and meandering, some stationary, some moving, like lava 
lamps. 

Spen, Chris and Denis each react differently to these 
external sessions of their own brain activities. They could 
almost be said to be tripping on drugs. We should cut to 
three different sets of sessions, presumably one each from 
Spen, Chris and Denis. Members of staff are sitting with 
them, overseeing the playbacks. There is a lot of debate 
and disagreement as to what they are witnessing. 

NARRATOR (CONT.) 

…they reminded me of footage I'd seen of late 

60s psychedelic concerts, Pink Floyd and all 

those herberts, with weird shapes and sounds 

going on around you. With a lot of training, 

patience and pure guesswork, we could even 

distinguish different kinds of brain activity 

enough to be able to guess what different 

bits of whose brain were doing what and 

emitting what kinds of signals. We even 

thought we could tell the left-hand side of 

our brains' activity from our right-hand 

sides'. The sessions of the three of us were 

very distinctive. It was scary. We got 

members of staff to play our sessions back 

one by one without telling us which was 

whose. And the rest of us had to guess. They 

were each very different, and we were freaked 

out trying to guess which was our own. What a 

trip! Subsequent sessions confirmed the 

differences, the brain activity was clearly 
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as distinctive as an accent or fingerprints. 

It was so strange, I came to feel proud to 

know what my brain activity was like. I felt 

as if I had a kid or a pet, in a sad, 

Tamagotchi, Billy-no-mates kind of way. Your 

brain, after all, when all is said and done, 

is something that is both so inescapably 

yours and undeniably you. You can grow fond 

of it, protective of the little bugger. 

End of session: 
Spen, Chris and Denis are now unplugged, talking around the 
table. 

NARRATOR (CONT.) 

One thing we had agreed on. No experiments on 

animals. Of course, once it was clear that 

the device worked and we had started to 

market it, we knew there was no way we could 

stop other people from thinking of 

experimenting in that area, nor preventing 

them once they had started… 

Insert: 

Special FX/CGI: Temple session 
Two groups of staff now take up the sensors and Spen, Chris 
and Denis take a back seat. One person records their brain 
activity and another plays theirs back. Different temple 
sessions, same heated discussion, disagreement and 
disbelief. The playbacks and friendly arguments continue 
till the end of the scene and narration. 

NARRATOR (CONT.) 

…There was no way on earth of even knowing 

what people were using the device for. But 

that had been part and parcel of what we had 

envisaged for it. We were merely enablers, 

facilitators. We had thought of a wouldn't-

it-be-good-if gap in our household and 

 - 51 - 



personal technologies, we had come up with 

the answer and made it available. We were 

just a cottage industry concern, every device 

was handmade, and the number of units we 

produced in a week depended on how much time 

we could devote to work. Extra-curricular 

activities took their toll. 

Sc. 18 Int. Night. O Bar _________________________________  

Denis and Spen in a pub. Denis is standing at the bar, his 
temples connected to something in his pocket by round white 
sensors. He seems to be listening to music or a Walkman or 
something. 

Spen is sitting on his own, also connected to a device. 

NARRATOR 

Our sensor sessions even proved to be an 

invaluable and very novel chat-up line. And 

not just for Chris! One night me and Spen 

were in the O Bar. I was at the bar, chilling 

out and Spen sitting on his own, relaxing. 

Though it may have been the other way round. 

We were both connected to devices, 

scientifically sessing sessions in LoungeCore 

conditions, which we were to analyse with 

Chris back in the Factoria. I looked over at 

Spen, who had all the appearance of someone 

listening to music on a weird kind of 

Walkman, and I realised I must look the same. 

A girl who is sitting with a group of people on the table 
next to Spen leans across and asks him what he is listening 
to. Spen tries to explain, and the girl insists on trying 
whatever it is. Spen then stops his device, tells her to 
look into mid-air and presses Play. 

Insert: 

Special FX: Temple session 
As is to be expected, a temple session materialises in the 
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air in front of them, and Spen sets about trying to explain 
what it is. She is fascinated, and leaves her friends to 
sit next to Spen, still hooked up to the sensors. 

End of session: 
Spen presses Stop on the device then puts the sensors on 
the girl's temples, presses Record and starts sessing her 
brain waves. Denis starts laughing to himself. 

Meanwhile, a girl who we had seen in the background, 
catching the end of Spen's session with a puzzled look, 
then seeing Denis laughing, has come up to the bar and 
stands next to Denis, watching him and Spen for a minute. 
Denis notices, fumbles to turn off his device and pull his 
sensors off. 

SAMIL 

Hi. Mind if I ask what you and him are 

listening to? Must be funny. 

(she nods at his device) 
Comedy stuff? 

DENIS 

Erm… just… not music… brain waves… new 

machine… experiment… 

SAMIL 

(to herself, disappointed) 
Great, another 3-word Tarzan! 

(to Denis) 
Funny brain waves? That make you laugh? 

DENIS 

(pointing over at Spen's table) 
No, what it… I can imagine… my friend Spen… 

probably said… something corny… that girl. 

SAMIL 

Corny? There's nothing wrong with corny. 

Corny's good, sometimes. Refreshing. If a 

fellah's got the style to pull it off. 

Providing that fellah can string a whole 
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sentence together. Can you? You have heard of 

sentences? You know, subjects? Objects? 

(silence) 
Masculine… 

(silence) 
Feminine… 

(silence) 
She is suddenly struck by a doubt. 

SAMIL (CONT.) 

Neuter…? 

(silence. She is trying very hard not to 
crack up) 

Action words… 

(silence) 
Active… 

(silence) 
Passive…? 

(silence; realising her sarcasm is wasted on 
him, she changes tack) 

Yes, a lot to ask of a man, these days, whole 

sentences. What kind of corn did your friend 

feed to her, do you think? 

In the background, unseen by Denis, Spen and the girl get 
up, she says good-bye to her friends and they leave hand in 
hand, stopping only to kiss on their way out. Samil watches 
them as Denis mutters and writhes. Samil does her best not 
to laugh at him. 

DENIS 

(stunned into answering) 
No, he probably said to her, 'If you want, 

you can come back to mine, I'll sess you…' 

record your brain waves… her brain waves… I 

mean… he meant… would have meant if that's 

what he said, I mean… 

Denis says this more and more slowly, very embarrassed. The 
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more he speaks, the more he thinks he is digging his own 
grave. He is expecting the girl to accuse him and Spen of 
being perverts, or date rapists, and cause a scene in front 
of the whole bar. 

DENIS (CONT.) 

'and you can listen back to your brain 

singing to the rest of your body. It'll be 

beautiful, because you are'. Maybe. 

SAMIL 

(genuinely surprised) 
Wow. That's lovely. 

DENIS 

(in disbelief) 
Lovely? 

SAMIL 

Lucky girl. Her, I mean. Better than the 

usual chat-up dross! No-one's ever 'sessed' 

me before! The voice of my brain singing! 

She has had her hands in her coat pockets, and as she 
v e r y  s l o w l y  says the next few sentences, her 
hands pull her coat open, revealing her body, and she looks 
down at herself. 

SAMIL (CONT.) 

Singing to the rest of my body! To these? 

She looks at her breasts, which she puffs out. She knows 
Denis's eyes will have followed hers. 

SAMIL (CONT.) 

This? 

She looks at her bare waist. Her bum, which she wiggles. 

SAMIL (CONT.) 

And these? 

She looks at her legs, which she slowly raises one by one. 
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SAMIL (CONT.) 

All of me? Wow! 

She looks up, but fails to catch Denis out and embarrass 
him as she expected, because his wistful gaze is still lost 
on the other planet that is her legs in those boots. 

SAMIL (CONT.) 

(coughing) 
Know anyone round here who might try that 

sess line on me? 

DENIS 

(looking up at her face, then turning to 
look for Spen, whose table is, however, now 
empty) 

Erm, my mate… 

SAMIL 

(grabbing Denis suddenly by the shirt) 
Never mind your mate, you idiot! Fucking men! 

Would you be arsed!? Is it just me, or what? 

She lets go of his shirt, calms down, playfully putting on 
an act of reluctantly explaining some dread routine as she 
smoothes the shirt out. 

SAMIL (CONT.) 

Come on, then. First you ask me my name. 

'It's Samil', I say. You ask me 'Would you 

like a drink, Samil?' I take you up on that 

and deliberately ask for the most expensive 

cocktail. You wince inside but smile 

delighted as you try to remember how much of 

that 20 quid you've got left from this 

morning, and whether you've still got your 

bankcard on you. 

Samil's smoothing of Denis's shirt with her fingertips 
becomes more rhythmical, more intense and repetitive. As 
she gets closer to him, her breath caresses his face, and 
her voice gets lower and slower, her words sultry and 
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deliberate. She looks to be in a trance, whispering. 

SAMIL (CONT.) 

Then you say, 'Excuse me, Samil, if you want, 

you can come back to mine, I'll sess you, 

record your brain waves, I mean, and you can 

listen back to your brain singing to the rest 

of your body. All of your body… especially 

your boots. It'll be beautiful, because you 

are'. 

Samil suddenly snaps out of her trance, her words speed up 
and she is chirpy again. 

SAMIL (CONT.) 

Then I play coy for a bit about letting you 

sess these singing brain waves of mine, and… 

DENIS 

And…? 

SAMIL 

(grabbing his shirt again in mock 
frustration) 

God! My mum never had this much trouble, and 

she was a lesbian! 

NARRATOR 

So, there you have it, buggering word of 

buggering mouth failing me completely, there. 

And as for women getting in the way of vital 

technological research! Needless to say, I 

was totally floored by the whole episode, 

though I can't speak for Spen. 

Samil can't keep a straight face any longer and bursts out 
laughing. She gets the barista's attention and asks Denis 
what he wants. They stand and chat for a while. Samil takes 
his device and Denis explains what it does. He asks her a 
question. Samil smiles wickedly. She shakes her head. She 
then nods. She immediately puts her hand over her mouth in 
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shock, goes red, and bursts out laughing. They remain in 
the bar just till the narration is ending, when they leave 
hand in hand. 

NARRATOR (CONT.) 

But not so floored as to fail to ask Samil if 

she'd agree to me sessing… erm… both an 

ambiente and a temple session with her. Just 

in the interest of science. Why not fit a bit 

of hardcore into a LoungeCore sess? If anyone 

ever tells you it's tough at the top, believe 

them! We thought this particular use of our 

device was such a good marketing ploy, that 

for a while our No Publicity stance did some 

serious wobbling. Nevertheless, we held fast. 

Sc. 19 Int. Dusk. Factoria _______________________________  

One of the staff is hooked up, and the rest of the staff, 
most still in their white lab coats and all sitting and 
sprawled over the worktops, are witnessing temple sessions, 
with everyone offering interpretations, pointing to 
different parts of what they can see, applauding etc. There 
is a relaxed, party atmosphere. Champagne bottles are on 
the worktops, opened packets of crisps, boxes of delivered 
pizzas and so on. 

NARRATOR 

As well as our sessions, our staff had a go 

at sessing and playing their own sessions 

back. We all often stayed back in the 

Factoria long into the night, hooking someone 

or other up… 

Insert: 

Special FX/CGI: Temple session 
We notice a whiteboard. It has one thing written on it: 

Wine-down 2nite, 8 till L8. Hang-over excuse 

forms for 2morrow must be in by 4 2day 

Another temple session like the one in scene 17, only this 
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time it is a planned event, a party. 

Everybody reacts wildly to the slightest moves made by any 
of the shapes, with different groups of staff following and 
commenting on different parts of the session. Again, the 
session playback continues till the end of the scene. 

NARRATOR (CONT.) 

…with the rest of us witnessing their temple 

session, everyone offering interpretations, 

pointing to different parts of what they 

could see, applauding etc. There was a really 

relaxed, party atmosphere. Champagne usually 

oiled the wind-down into such session 

sessions, and we'd send out for cured ham, 

olives, smoked salmon, bottles of Super Bock 

for old time's sake, pizzas and the works. 

Well, as entrepreneurs and employers, we 

learnt to look after our staff, if nothing 

else. Those LoungeCore sessions me and Spen 

had cut that night in the O Bar became 

notorious party favourites. Indeed, we all 

adopted the O Bar as an unofficial after-

hours workspace. 

Sc. 20 Int. Night. O Bar: Ambiente session vs. Temple 

session 

The relaxed party atmosphere from the previous scene has 
moved on. There are now less white lab coats being worn. 
The staff are mingling with the patrons of the O Bar, 
inviting people to have a go on their devices. 

NARRATOR 

And the O Bar didn't mind, as the sessions 

being cut there live started attracting as 

many people as their open-mike acoustic 

nights. 
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A space has been cleared in the bar, Spen and Chris strip 
down to their undies, to much applause and jeering, and are 
standing facing each other, a few yards apart. They each 
have a device in their outstretched hands, with Chris's 
device hooked up to his temples. It looks like a duel or 
the start of a weird wrestling match. Suddenly a drunken 
Denis pushes through the crowd wearing a bra, suspenders 
and a basque, to much applause and jeering. He's carrying a 
hastily written card saying: 

AMBIENTE SESSION SPEN 
which he holds up showing the crowd, swanning around the 
improvised ring, à la boxing matches. 

NARRATOR (CONT.) 

We… erm… thought it a good business strategy 

to illustrate to a potential customer base 

within our projected demographic target range 

the difference between the ambiente sessions 

and the temple sessions that our little 

device could be used to sess… 

Spen presses Record. Nothing happens in the ring for about 
10 seconds, apart from Chris booing and jeering Spen, 
people cheering and the DJ's music. Then Spen presses Stop, 
and takes a bow. Denis reappears, soliciting applause for 
Spen, then motions to the crowd to be quiet as Spen plays 
back his ambiente session. Spen presses Play. 

Insert: 

Special FX/CGI: Ambiente session 
This is the first time we've been in at the start of an 
ambiente session recording. It won't look so bizarre this 
time. All we see and hear is a playback of the previous 10 
seconds, superimposed over the atmosphere in the bar, like 
a kind of double exposure or ghost image on a TV screen. 
This double exposure or double image is, of course, 10 
seconds out-of-synch. 

It is a very strange experience for everyone present, 
experiencing projections of themselves from a few seconds 
ago in the past, especially as their own images are present 
in the exact 3D space where they were 10 seconds earlier. 
Plus, the music from 10 seconds ago can be heard, whereas 
the real-time DJ's music has moved on by 10 seconds since 
then, so we are hearing two out-of-synch sound systems 
playing the same tune. 
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End of session: 
Spen presses Stop, and the session vanishes. A great round 
of applause goes up for Spen, who acknowledges the crowd, 
as someone puts a towel around his shoulder. 

Denis appears in the ring showing a different card: 

TEMPLE SESSION CHRIS 
Chris motions to everyone for quiet. He's concentrating. He 
holds his device out and presses Record. Again, nothing 
happens in the ring for about 10 seconds, apart from Spen 
dissing Chris with a lot of hip hop hand-gesturing. Chris 
then presses Stop, and takes a bow. Denis reappears, 
soliciting applause for Chris, then Chris presses Play to 
play back his temple session. 

Insert: 

Special FX/CGI: Temple session 
A by now familiar lava lamp/aquarium effect is superimposed 
over the scene. This elicits a lot of ooh-ing and ahh-ing 
from everybody, they all look up and around themselves, 
craning their necks to see everything. It looks like a 
firework display. The shapes and colours even seem to have 
absorbed elements of the music that the DJ was playing 
during the session. Chris presses Stop, and the session 
vanishes. 

End of session: 
A similar round of applause goes up for Chris, who 
acknowledges the crowd, as someone puts a towel around his 
shoulder. Denis appears back in the centre of the ring, 
takes Spen's and Chris's hands and holds them both in the 
air, to the biggest applause of the night. Samil and Spen's 
friend from scene 18, and a third girl, Nadira, who we will 
meet in scene 46, push through the crowd with opened 
bottles of beer and cava, which they shake and spray over 
Spen, Chris and Denis. 

NARRATOR (CONT.) 

This may have been a cheap, basic and yes, 

crass, marketing ploy, but it did prove 

effective. 

Sc. 21 Int. Dusk. 9 Bar __________________________________  

A similar atmosphere, this time in the 9 Bar. Denis is 
standing at the bar, device in hand. 
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NARRATOR 

So much so, that the chaps and chapesses down 

at the 9 Bar invited us to their joint to do 

a Sessing Sessions night once a week! Anyway, 

Spen's 'buggering word of buggering mouth' 

did in fact bring us a small increase in 

demand from the hornier and loopier sections 

of our underground public. But yes, as for 

the old temple sessions, it was infuriating 

to experience your own brain as it 

communicated with the rest of your body, yet 

not know what was going down!… 

Insert: 

Special FX/CGI: Temple session 
As Denis presses Play, his session materialises. He's 
grinning with pride. The session as usual can be seen in 
mid air. Other people are watching it, and he points out 
one bit he doesn't want anyone to miss, nudging the person 
next to him to have a look. Whoever does the special FX/CGI 
may like to incorporate elements into this temple session 
inspired or suggested by the following underlined words. 

NARRATOR (CONT.) 

…I felt slighted as I dumbly witnessed my own 

brain sending out orders, no doubt receiving 

damage reports from far-flung corners of my 

body, deliberating on complaints from one 

organ about another, assessing warnings of 

outside virus invasions and imminent bacteria 

danger and eavesdropping on body gossip. It's 

my brain, I have a right to know what it is 

saying! It was like listening to dolphins or 

humpback whale recordings, or static from out 

of space. You know it has to mean something, 

but what? You would need to speak brainese, 

and who can do that? Even if you thought you 
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could read the impulses, there was no 

guarantee you would be right. Another 

frustrating aspect was that there was so much 

resonance from the sound boxes and speech 

organs, the nasal cavity, nose and mouth, 

with liquids and gases being hurled round and 

that tongue monster schlepping round like a 

beached whale… 

End of session: 
Denis presses the Stop button on his device and the session 
vanishes. Some people applaud, Denis thanks them. It's been 
a kind of performance. Chris and Spen, by contrast, are 
supporting each other, helpless with laughter. 

NARRATOR (CONT.) 

…We joked one day that to bypass the 

interference we would have to conduct 

internal sessions, by inserting probes into 

the brain, to insulate them from the skull's 

cavities and background noises. 

Sc. 22 Int. Day. 9 Bar ___________________________________  

Spen, Chris and Denis are back in the 9 Bar. All the staff 
are with them, few still wearing their white lab coats. It 
must be Friday afternoon, and they must all have finished 
work for the week. Spen has strange-looking, small plasters 
covering certain specs on his temples and forehead. 

Some staff from the Factoria are carrying out sesses in the 
background with devices, either amongst themselves or with 
patrons of the bar. 

DENIS 

Spen, do you reckon if you could plug 

directly into the brain, bypassing the 

sensors, that the resulting internal sessions 

would be digital or analogue? 

NARRATOR 

Spen gave me his special I-was-feeling-OK-
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but-you've-pissed-me-off-now-because-you've-

asked-me-something-I-don't-know irritated 

look. I loved doing this to him. It more 

often than not spurred him into coming up 

with an answer, as if his brain had a special 

Prove-Denis-Wrong warp drive that could kick 

in, just to shut me up. 

SPEN 

Internal sessions? Don't know. Don't care. 

NARRATOR 

But I knew Spen well enough to know he indeed 

didn't, and he really, really did. He must 

have cared, he wouldn't have been Spen 

otherwise. I could see past his scowl 

camouflage, through his eyes into his soul, 

and believe me, that Prove-Denis-Wrong area 

of his brain was working overtime. I'd 

already reasoned it out, and decided to share 

the rewards with him. 

DENIS 

The way I see it, the old sensor on the 

temple is analogue. So are ambiente sessions. 

Whereas there could be two ways of doing 

internal sessions, like recording onto 

MiniDiscs. Either a bog-standard 3.5 lead 

into your brain, slotted in through your eye 

sockets or up your nose, or some sort of a 

modified optical lead with that optical jack 

you bought in FNAC… 

SPEN 

You're talking analogue and digital sessing 

for brain activity? For thoughts? Analogue. 
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Sessing thoughts in one long continuous 

session that you have to put the track marks 

on yourself, like transferring vinyl onto 

MiniDisc. Or digital, with automatic track 

marks neatly separating each thought. That 

what you're thinking? 

DENIS 

Yes. Stands to reason. 

SPEN 

Reason? I'd be interested to hear your 

definition of reason, some time. Write it out 

and email me it. 

Chris chips in, poker-faced, winking to Spen and addressing 
Denis. 

CHRIS 

What you're saying might hold true in 

general, but not with your fósforo brain. 

Denis is gob-smacked. He looks at them both, imploring them 
to tell him what they know. 

SPEN 

From the temple sessions we've seen so far, 

your brain's neither digital or analogue. 

CHRIS 

No. More like steam-driven! 

NARRATOR 

That gave them a piss-poor excuse to take the 

piss out of me, piss themselves laughing and 

suggest we pissed off to the O Bar to get 

pissed. I went along with it, but only to 

piss them off. 
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Sc. 23 Int. Night. O Bar _________________________________  

Spen, Chris and Denis in the O Bar, still with the rest of 
their staff, much later in the evening. Chris and Spen are 
busily chatting to anyone and everyone, pointing to Denis 
every now and again, laughing. They are trying to 
impersonate Denis's temple sessions, doing Irish dancing. 
Denis is standing in the middle of the bustling room, 
thinking. He is a spectator, and doesn't mind Chris and 
Spen taking the piss out of him. He too finds the joke 
funny. Spen has different plasters on and his nose looks 
painfully bruised. 

Again, some staff from the Factoria are carrying out sesses 
in the background with devices, either amongst themselves 
or with patrons of the bar. 

NARRATOR 

But Chris and Spen had a point, I have to 

admit. Though our sensor sessions were 

distinctive enough for us to know which 

session was whose when being played back, 

Chris's and Spen's seemed to have more in 

common with one another. Mine were, well, 

more maverick. More offbeat. I had offered 

the opinion that my brain activity had a 

laid-back, triple hoppy doppio malta sleaze 

beat. You know, pure Ninja Tune. But Chris 

and Spen insisted my brain waves were more 

diddly-diddly-dee. What a downer! In fact, 

this got me christened Diddly-Diddly-Denis by 

the staff, with my arrival in the Factoria 

often greeted with pathetic sober attempts at 

Irish jigs. In any case we decided not to 

carry on down that brainese path. Talk of 

inserting probes into brains seemed a bit 

ghoulish. As in 'not fun'. And we had got 

into this for the fun, the craic, whereas 

this 'sticking-things-in-brains' thang was as 
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alien to any definition of the craic known to 

us as could be. That is, we thought we agreed 

that it was a no-go area. 

Sc. 24 Int. Day. Spen's Flat _____________________________  

Special FX/CGI 
Spen's flat is up-market, yet empty and uninviting. Chris 
appears, notices something strange, and approaches a 
worktop, where Spen is slumped over. He is connected to a 
device, but this time it is not by white sensors on his 
temples. There are cables inserted into various bits of his 
head: his ears and his eye sockets. Quite a bit of blood. 
There is also a camcorder on a tripod, aimed directly at 
him, with a pen and notebook on the worktop. 

NARRATOR 

Chris came across Spen one day slumped over a 

table, with two cables leading from a device, 

one slotted into his eye socket and another 

threaded into his ear. We later found out how 

Spen had been carrying out his own 

experiments. The autopsy report was unreal. 

Sc. 25 Int. Day. Silver Soph's Living room _______________  

Denis is in a living room belonging to an old woman: Silver 
Soph. She is ill and bed-ridden. There is a bed instead of 
a sofa. Denis gets a few things ready on her bedside table. 
Soph has several bottles of Aussie white next to her bed, 
together with neat bunches of her ciggies, all immaculately 
rolled, and two half-pint glasses. 

NARRATOR 

The first time I ever actually hooked the 

device up directly into a brain other than my 

own, as opposed to using sensors on the 

temples, was with Silver Soph. I knew her 

because she used to drink with my mum and 

dad. She had asked me for it. Well, not 

specifically to have the device plugged 

 - 67 - 



directly into her brain, she hadn't. But I 

did explain the options. You see, she was 

dying. Not that I use that as justification. 

But cancer was in all her bones and had 

spread to virtually every other part of her 

body, and she had long since failed to 

respond to what pathetic scraps of treatment 

that the NHS had thrown at her. She was now 

existing away her last days at home, with 

enough prescription morphine to soothe a 

small town's worries. Though she preferred 

her own homegrown organic ciggies. 

Soph asks Denis for a ciggie. He hands her one, together 
with a lighter. She is in no hurry to light it, preferring 
to roll it in her fingers, smell it and admire her 
handiwork as she talks and reads through something Denis 
has given her. Denis is taking all his electronic gear out 
of two bags. 

SILVER SOPH 

I don't trust them processed ciggies. If I 

doesn't grows it, I doesn't smokes it. An 

orgasmic farmer, that's me. And they know 

where they can shove their morphine. Don't 

want nothing to do with no bastard poppies! 

NARRATOR 

I took ages sorting out the appliances, and 

untangle the octopus of plugs, cables and 

chargers before we could get down to 

business. I was hoping to put Soph off and 

have her pull out. Soph'd agreed to the 

camcorder, given the activity we were getting 

ourselves into. As well as hooking up Soph to 

the device, I was going to camcord 

everything. The tape would be for the 
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authorities, as would the letter I'd drafted. 

My hands were shaking so much that I was 

getting nowhere. So I stopped for a second 

and served Soph an Aussie white. Then I 

poured a large dock for myself. 

SILVER SOPH 

(laughing) 
What have you got to be nervous about? I'm 

the one going under the knife, remember. 

(slugging down her wine and sniffing her 
ciggie, smiling) 

Mind you, what with this… 

(she holds first her glass aloft in one 
hand…) 

…and my orgasmics… 

(…then her spliff in the other) 
…I have got more anaesthetic than Soft Mick. 

NARRATOR 

She wasn't what anyone would call a 

remarkable woman, her life having been cut to 

the same pattern as so many people's of her 

post-World War II generation in Liverpool, as 

far as I knew. And the rest of the country, 

for that matter. Leave school at 14 and flog 

your guts out for the rest of your natural 

till you drop. That seemed to have been the 

order of the day, with no welfare support or 

social infrastructure during times of 

hardship. And with nothing for the lucky 

survivors to look forward to but a miserable 

pittance of a disgrace of an insult of a 

pension not fit to decay on, never mind live 

on. Except that Silver Soph had managed to 
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Sc. 26 Int. Day. Silver Soph's Living room _______________  

A short while later. Denis pours a generous double dock of 
Aussie white, and hands it to the old lady, then sits on a 
free bit of her bed, and watches her enjoy her first few 
gulps. He has just set the camcorder up and switched it on 
before Soph finishes reading what he'd given her. She then 
signs and hands it over to Denis, who signs it too, folds 
it, puts it into an envelope and seals it. All camcorded. 

DENIS 

Soph, you could get the Council to send a 

social worker round and you could dictate 

your story to them. The Echo might even do a 

piece on you. I could get some journalism 

student at the uni to bring a tape recorder. 

My… our device… 

She waves Denis away. 

SILVER SOPH 

Does it work? 

NARRATOR 

I ummed and ahhed. 

SILVER SOPH 

You need a guinea pig. I wanna lay some 

ripples down. 

DENIS 

There's no guarantee that it'll work. 

SILVER SOPH 

No guarantee? Listen, Denis. You know why the 

doctors gave me so much morphine? To ease 

their conscience, 'cos they had no guarantees 
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for me. I'm used to no guarantees. Never had 

one in all my born days! What good would a 

guarantee do me? Wouldn't trust one if I had 

it. But I'll tell you what… if a miracle 

happens in the next few hours… should the 

Devil and his God sidekick decide neither of 

them wants me… or should the doctors find a 

cure… and should it turn out your box don't 

work… I'll fucking sue you, you bastard! 

DENIS 

It might even… 

SILVER SOPH 

Denis, I'm already there. That God bastard 

had me measured me up for it a long time ago. 

Quick, it's last orders, the towels are going 

on for me. Get me a few large ones in for the 

trip. 

Cut to: 
Sc. 27 Int. Night. Various pubs. Anywhere ________________  

Denis in various pubs: standing at the bar, seated and in 
the toilets. He is at various stages of inebriation, trying 
each time to speak straight and collar people so he can 
talk about his invention. Everyone backs away from him, 
except in the last pub. Silver Soph, sitting at her table, 
drinking and smoking, watches and listens to Denis as he 
apparently makes a fool of himself in front of other 
people. 

NARRATOR 

You see, I'd blabbed about our little device 

to countless people in countless pubs. I was 

obsessed, and most people just edged away, 

unaware that I wasn't spouting a load of 

rubbish with my drunken talk of total wrap-

around surround transfer. Any one of them 
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with a bit of nous could have easily plied me 

with drinks and got all the information 

necessary to either ruin our business before 

it even got off the ground or steal a march 

on us. But as it was such a weird concept, I 

was generally left alone. One person who had 

listened was Silver Soph. She had seen one 

possible use for it that none of us had. I 

had argued early on against her undergoing 

our device. 

Back to: 
Sc. 28 Int. Day. Silver Soph's Living room _______________  

Still sitting on Soph's bed, Denis takes a tiny device out 
of a canvas bag, puts it on the bed, and struggles with the 
cables and jacks. He is nodding at what Soph says, looking 
interested. 

NARRATOR 

She said she wanted me to use the device on 

her because she wanted a chance to leave some 

kind of testimony behind. She'd never been 

one for writing, and she just felt that she 

had to leave her story behind somehow. Not 

because she had anything noteworthy to tell. 

Just that once she was dead, her experience 

and experiences would vanish off the face of 

the earth, as had been the case with so many 

people she'd known and lived and worked with. 

SILVER SOPH 

Friends of mine have had to do some things to 

get by that you youngsters wouldn't believe. 

But they're dead now, and everything they 

ever done has been lost and forgotten. None 

of them ever wrote anything down. No-one ever 
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interviewed them. 

As Silver Soph mentions the various people in this piece, 
the camera cuts away to photos and postcards stuck on and 
around her mantelpiece with drawing-pins. 

SILVER SOPH (CONT.) 

One fellah I was at school with was a miner 

who got called up, got stationed in Egypt and 

was sent to Argentina as a spy… 

Cut to: 

Photos 
Two photos. 

First, a B&W group photo: a gang of young ragged-looking 
undernourished kids in a drab, pre-WWII Liverpool suburb. 
The camera closes in on one particular boy. 

Second, a colour photo of a slick, well-groomed, hefty 
Mafioso, complete with cigar and dark glasses, taken 
outside a famous Miami nightspot, smiling with his arms 
outstretched as if to say 'Everything you can see here is 
mine'. It must be a commissioned publicity photo, as it has 
the man's signature printed across it in lurid silver. 

Back to: 

SILVER SOPH (CONT.) 

…He got into drugs, made a fortune, retired 

and bought his way into the Cuban mafia in 

Miami. Never looked back. The fellah who 

lived opposite got out of priest school by 

going off to lay water pipes all over the 

Middle East and Africa. Picked up Arabic, 

Portuguese, French, Swahili and a Zulu 

chief's daughter, was apprenticed to the 

medicine man before the tribe was wiped out 

by British-backed South African mercenaries. 

Him, his missus and their eldest daughter… 

Cut to: 

Photos 
Two photos. 
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First, the same group photo as before, closing in on 
another boy. 

Second, a B&W family photo, a white man, black woman and 
half-caste daughter, all in ragged clothes. They're smiling 
and looking at the camera, standing next to Eric Arthur 
Blair (George Orwell), who is smiling with his arm around 
the man, looking at the trio. Presumably taken in 1930s 
Barcelona, with a Voll Damm truck behind them, together 
with the Sagrada Familia cathedral. 

'from Eric, with love, keep your heads down 
and your hopes up' 

is scrawled across the photo in fading fountain pen ink. 

Back to: 

SILVER SOPH (CONT.) 

…ran guns against Franco in Spain and were 

killed by Mussolini in Eritrea. Their other 

kids moved over here, the older ones brought 

up the youngest, taught them themselves, and 

now they're all working for charities and 

drugs cartels all over the world: one of them 

is high up in the UN… 

Cut to: 

Photos 
Two photos stuck to the wall with the same drawing-pin. 

First, a smart young man, giving a speech to a full sitting 
of the UN in New York, with various famous people around 
him. 

Second, a mug-shot of a badly beaten up prisoner holding a 
card up to the camera with his number on it. 

Back to: 

SILVER SOPH (CONT.) 

…and the youngest is one of the top political 

prisoners in Zimbabwe. My next-door neighbour 

was married to an asthmatic drunk when she 

was 14 who was always beating up on her 

whenever he was conscious. But she begged and 

stole all the coal she could, then one day 
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she blocked the flue and burnt the coal while 

he slept the ale off and rested his knuckles. 

She killed him with a sulphur overdose, tore 

his lungs to shreds it did… 

Cut to: 

Photos 
Two photos. 

First, the same group photo as before, closing in on a 
girl. 

Second, a group photo, a beaming woman kneeling on the 
ground in a forest clearing, surrounded by a beaming crowd 
of loving Columbian kids, all hugging the woman and/or each 
other. 

Back to: 

SILVER SOPH (CONT.) 

…Then she ran away and ended up starting a 

school for battered homeless deaf kids in 

Colombia. Mind you, some kids down our street 

did go through school. They had all their 

fight and ambition beaten out of them, like 

that Johnnie Lennon sang in that working-

class tune of his. Their get-up-and-go got up 

and went. They gave up the struggle and got 

normal crap jobs. Like the rest of us. Like 

me. Still, I'm not bitter, me. 

NARRATOR 

Soph had obviously had this on her chest for 

some time. She wasn't boasting about the 

achievements of these people she'd known, but 

I am ashamed to admit I couldn't help 

wondering when she would get round to 'young 

people today'. When she did, she had no 

bitterness in her. More regret and pity than 

anything else. 
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SILVER SOPH 

Young people today are kept so bleeding 

drugged by the bleeding government 

conspirators, that they can't see the metal 

battery cages they live in, for the barbed 

wire bars the bleeding government puts round 

them. None of them get to live the things my 

generation went through, for better or worse. 

What little fight they've got in them is 

directed at the wrong people. At us, instead 

of at them. How them bleeding Nazi Windsors 

have never been booted out, I'll never know. 

Bleeding disgrace, it is! When they wake up 

every morning, the first thing they must do 

is peek out the window to check there's no 

angry mob with guns and pitchforks waiting to 

lynch the bleeding leeches. They must thank 

their God every day, oftener than any Muslim. 

That's why they've got so many bleeding 

chapels in all their bleeding houses, more 

chapels than bleeding khazis, them bleeding 

Windsors, with hotlines to their upper-class 

twit bleeding blue-blood WASP God. If only 

the fucking proles in this country would take 

the blinkers off their eyes and wake up to 

fact that they're being shafted up the arses! 

There'd be some fun round here, believe you 

me. But I won't bleeding be here to see it! 

Still, je ne regrette rien, it'd never happen 

anyway. Never did and never will. 

Soph still hasn't lit up. She is still absent-mindedly 
waving the first ciggie in the air, like a conductor, 
waving her baton in time with her thoughts. 
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NARRATOR 

What must Silver Soph be like after one of 

her organic ciggies, I wondered. She lit up. 

I was about to find out. 

SILVER SOPH 

Take that First fucking World War. How many 

innocent lads went over the top for king and 

country? A million? Two million? Depends what 

expert you're listening to. 

Soph lights up. 

SILVER SOPH 

Innocent, defenceless, prime, noble little 

British lambs, frolicking off to the 

continent to be slaughtered by the Germans 

while fighting to keep democracy in their 

homeland and in the free world. That's the 

official spin, innit? 

NARRATOR 

I suspected from Soph's tone that she would 

have a different spin to the official one. I 

waited. She didn't disappoint. It came. 

SILVER SOPH 

Don't make me fucking puke! Stupid cunts, 

more like, ignorant dick-heads slaughtered by 

their own gentlemen generals and upper-class 

twit politicians, never mind the Germans! The 

bunch of fucking bastards! 

DENIS 

Who? The Germans, the politicians or the 

lambs? 

Soph continually stops talking to take more Aussie white on 
board, and stoke her furnace. Denis juggles three tasks: 

 - 77 - 



his Aussie white topping-up-duties, his pretending to look 
interested and nod in the right places, and the untangling 
of the cables, deciding what plugs in where. 

SILVER SOPH 

Still, I'm not bitter, me. You know why? It 

was their own fucking fault that they got 

killed, stupid fucking cunts. They've only 

got themselves to blame. Two million young 

men, all with rifles and ammo. That's not 

very innocent, is it? Not very defenceless, 

if you ask me. No, not by any stretch of the 

definition. Now, 85-year-old blind Mary Mac 

from number 45… 

Cut to: 

Insert: Front page of Liverpool Echo 
The camera closes in first on the distressing photo of a 
beaten up old lady lying dead on the floor in a dingy flat, 
with graffiti scrawled on the wall in the background. Then 
it closes in on the lurid headline above the photo: 

IS YOUR SON THE SCUM WHO DID THIS? 
Then another headline below the photo: 

WELL SOMEONE'S IS, FOR CHRISSAKE! GRASS THEM 
UP NOW! ON 0870 000 1111 

Back to: 

SILVER SOPH (CONT.) 

…who got her head smashed in by crackhead 

burglars last week. They raped her, stuffed 

paraffin-soaked rags in her mouth, her arse 

and her cunt and set fire to her. 'Juss for 

the krak, luv, no ard feelins' they sprayed 

all over her back-kitchen. She's what I call 

innocent. As in 'defenceless, in no shape to 

fight back'. But two million young men, in 

the peak of their prime, all armed. That 

ain't innocent! Defenceless, my arse! Don't 
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make me fucking weep! That's power, that is. 

Raw power. That's a power as can stand up and 

be reckoned with. That's lethal. Demands from 

a force like that would have to be given some 

serious consideration. But by agreeing to go 

over the top, they all let themselves be 

shafted up the arse by their commanding 

officers. That's what I call fucking stupid! 

What a ripping yarn! They deserve what they 

got, the cunts. They could have used their 

force and their ammo to stop the war. They 

could have had a word with their German 

oppos, and between them called off the whole 

shebang. Then marched on parliament, all two 

million of them with their rifles, grabbed 

the fucking prime Kaiser minister and his 

politicians by the balls. Lined them up 

against the wall, and they could have said to 

them, 'Listen you useless fucking fat cat 

bastards, me and my two million mates here 

are gonna count to ten, and either youz lot 

pull your fucking fingers out of each other's 

arses and start addressing once and for all 

the social injustices in this country, get 

rid of unjust privileges and sort this 

fucking war of yours out another way, or 

we'll shove our two million rifles up your 

fucking arses and fucking shoot your fucking 

livers out though your fucking eye sockets!' 

Couldn't they? They fucking should of. They 

had the force. Two million people with 

rifles. I'd sit up and take notice of two 

million angry people with rifles coming at 
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me, forcing me to change my ways. Wouldn't 

you? The Germans could have gone home and 

done the same with their fucking Kaiser. But 

no, what did they all choose to do instead? 

Go over the fucking top for fucking king and 

shitting country, like fucking baa-baas to 

the slaughter. 

NARRATOR 

Soph stopped for a breath and a drag. She 

forgot the breath and just went for the drag. 

Then another and another. And another. 

SILVER SOPH 

And what gets me is that the stupid cunts are 

still fucking remembered! Like heroes! Every 

fucking November the fucking queen, or king 

or whatever the fuck they've got these days, 

and the fucking government laying fucking 

wreathes of fucking flowers down. What the 

fuck for? Remembrance from a grateful nation? 

Fuck that. The nation might feel gratitude, I 

don't deny that. All the old bags who aren't 

dead yet, who you see wearing their gongs and 

selling poppies, might feel a genuine sense 

of remembrance, fair enough. But what you see 

the government doing in front of that 

bleeding Cenotaph on that bleeding Sunday is 

thanking their fucking fat cat God that those 

soft dead bastards were too fucking stupid to 

ever realise they were being used. And we 

porking fall for it, being too fucking pig-

shit thick to porking cotton on! We fall for 

the whole Honour Our Noble Dead shite, with 
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the telly service and the whole palaver with 

the wreathes and poppies. And why fucking 

poppies? 

Denis shakes his head. 

Special FX/CGI 
He starts inserting the first cable into Soph's eye socket. 
We'll see him doing more inserting as Soph rants on. She is 
oblivious to it. 

NARRATOR 

I didn't know. But I was sure this gap in my 

knowledge was about to be filled, Silver 

Soph-style. 

SILVER SOPH 

You know what governments does with poppies? 

Turns them into opium and heroin and crack. 

And what does governments do with opium, 

heroin and crack? Gets their secret services 

to train teams of drug-dealing secret agents 

to flog the shit to the plebs. Why? Why not? 

Haven't we always fucking proved to them that 

we're porking thick as porking pig shit? And 

they has to somehow claw back all the porking 

dole money doled out in state benefit 

handouts to porking scroungers, don't they? 

And they want us to be too fucking drugged up 

to our eyeballs to notice the governments all 

conspiring to shaft us proles up the arse and 

keep us in our place and them in their places 

with our wealth stuffed in their pockets. 

Makes sense! Nice little earner for 

governments, drugs is. All thanks to fucking 

poppies. Then comes… Remembrance Sunday! One 

big government promo for hard drugs, that is. 
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A call-up for anyone who wants to join the 

pusher army and earn serious money. And the 

governments flaunt these tools of our own 

destruction right in our faces. Like wiping a 

dog's nose in its own shite, which is about 

as much as we deserve, with them conning us 

into believing the fucking poppies represent 

our gallant selfless dead. Thanking their 

fucking collaborator upper-class twit God 

that us proles were too fucking stupid to 

cotton on to the power we would have to 

change things if only we weren't thick as pig 

shit. That's what happens once a year. And we 

think they're showing solidarity with the 

proles, respecting us for one day a year! 

Remembrance?… 

Cut to: 

Ext. Day. The Cenotaph memorial outside St.George's Hall, 
Liverpool 
Wide shot of a Remembrance Sunday ceremony. Loads of 
officials and civic dignitaries, soldiers etc, parading, 
lining up. The camera closes in on a scuffle around the 
monument. 

SILVER SOPH (CONT.) 

…The only fucking remembrance I gives them 

stupid fucking dead wankers is every year I 

goes down to that fucking Cenotaph down town 

and I fucking spits on the graves of all two 

million of them. Fucking cannon fodder! 

Back to: 

Special FX/CGI 
Quick breather for Soph. Denis lights Soph another ciggie 
and tops up her glass. He has cabled up the device, and 
frighteningly finishes inserted very thin cables into Soph: 
one up her nose, another into an ear, and another down 
between a lower eyelid and her eyeball. Soph looks pitiful 
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and pathetic. She is bleeding, obviously. Denis is on the 
verge of crying, and can barely look at her. 

NARRATOR 

I had by now hooked Silver Soph up. She 

hadn't flinched for a second, nor had her 

pace faltered. Her increasingly vitriolic 

outburst might have been her brain's way of 

channelling her senses away from the pain and 

anaesthetising her against it. Then again, 

any pain from my brain probes might have been 

child's play compared to Soph's cancers 

gnawing their way through her like 

unstoppable Pacmen. 

SILVER SOPH 

And I spits on the graves of their… 

Cut to: 

Ext. Day. The Cenotaph memorial 
We see a slightly younger Silver Soph, formidable and 
fired-up, being restrained by police, as she goes mad in 
front of the Cenotaph itself, spitting at it and shouting 
at it, elbowing the police, much to the disgust of the 
dignitaries. 

SILVER SOPH (CONT.) 

…stupid porking fucked-up mothers, who should 

have known better. They should have steered 

their sons into social disobedience and 

forced them to march on parliament. Instead, 

they let them get fucking wasted in the 

trenches… 

Back to: 

SILVER SOPH (CONT.) 

…But that's not the worst of it! Worse than 

stupid, you know what they were? Fucking 

selfish! By not thinking, by letting 
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themselves be conned into going over the top, 

they were selfish, they deprived this country 

of a work force. A vital, two-million-

manpower driving force. Two million men who 

should have been here, helping to pull this 

country together to build a better future. 

But no, they went and took the easy way out, 

they let the fucking upper classes use them 

for fucking target practice like fucking 

birds on a fucking pheasant shoot. Great War! 

Who called it Great? What the fuck was Great 

about it? What a brilliant bit of fucking 

spin that was, eh! Whoever coined the Great 

War probably got a knighthood. Only the 

fucking upper classes and the politicians 

called it Great. Bleeding trying to brainwash 

us plebs into thinking we done good. Stopping 

us realising that it was a fucking war crime 

against humanity and the politicians should 

have been hung, drawn and quartered. Great 

Con, more like! Would have been called the 

Fuckingest Load of Shite War Ever, if I'd had 

anything to do with it. Anything but fucking 

Great. But the spin worked and the Great Con 

did its job. Even those that survived the war 

and came back started calling it the Great 

War. They had to buy into the lie, didn't 

they? They chose to believe the government 

spin, 'cos if they hadn't, they'd have been 

forced to acknowledge the truth. And that 

would have involved taking action and 

bringing about a fucking revolution. But they 

preferred to carry on being led like sheep. 

 84



Like sheep, over the top. Like sheep, into a 

depression. Into degrading living conditions. 

'This is the way, youz poxy, proley, working-

class, plebby, porking, crab-infested sheep. 

We knows best, youz load of manky, low-life, 

twatty bastards'. 

NARRATOR 

This mightn't necessarily be Soph's ciggies 

talking. They mightn't be having any actual 

effect on her, the pain must be so far-gone. 

The ciggies might just be a kind of prop, to 

help bring her out of her shell and be able 

to express herself. 

SILVER SOPH 

And we're still fucking peasant sheep today, 

as far as I can see. Fucking drugged sheep, 

to boot. The Government deliberately refuses 

to legalise certain substances. The more they 

do, the more us fucking drugged sheep use 

them, thinking we're being cool! Stupid 

cunts! Playing into the Government's hands, 

we are. So it's no surprise we can't do fuck-

all today, fucking fucked-up and drugged-up 

to fucking fuck as we porking are. If we 

didn't do anything then when we had the 

chance and were all healthy. Well, healthy. 

Apart from TB, scrofula, mange, rickets and 

plagues. Plebs' diseases. You wouldn't get no 

fucking Windsor queen or fucking prince 

getting fucking TB or fucking rickets, would 

you? Their teeth don't drop out from lack of 

vitamins. They don't catch anything proley. 
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Oh no, their diseases is all in-bred. I've 

been to so many ordinary people's funerals, 

where you remember the buggers over a few 

whiskeys too many, after the fuckers have 

fucking died and taken everything they ever 

did with them, sinking without trace, without 

no ripples. What's the point in bloody 

living, if you haven't managed to leave a few 

ripples behind you by the time they dump you, 

with the cockroaches carving your soul up, 

and other people's gods and devils nibbling 

your nipples off? Wasted, innit, all that 

experience? All that living. Lived for what? 

Still, won't be bitter much longer, me. 

Sc. 29 Int. Courtroom ____________________________________  

Special FX/CGI 
Denis and Chris in court, in dark suits and ties, ashen-
faced, watching evidence. Together with the judge, lawyers 
and police, they are watching a very grim playback of one 
of Spen's camcordings. Just him, at a worktop in his flat, 
slumped over the table, cables in his eyes, tears trickling 
down the cables. 

NARRATOR 

Not only had Spen left notes which showed he 

was using his own body as a laboratory, he 

had camcorded each session. There was an 

enquiry, but no court case. We were forced to 

sit through hours of these camcordings. All 

the same. Spen sitting there, reminiscent of 

Alex's Ludovico's treatment in A Clockwork 

Orange, only self-inflicted. He had settled 

on using his eye sockets and both ears as 

pathways to plug into his brain. His nasal 

cavities had initially given him more 
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practical access to his brain, but even with 

all his nasal hairs singed and plucked, the 

irritation factor was too strong to overcome, 

even stronger than the constant tears when he 

slotted the cables through his eye sockets, 

behind his eyeballs, into his optical nerves. 

The coroner had even found small breaches in 

parts of Spen's skull, like gnats' piss holes 

in the snow, and speculated that he must have 

tried drilling routes through to his brain. 

Mercifully for us, he seemed not to have 

camcorded any of that. The openings were as 

permanent as if he'd had them done for some 

bizarre, macabre, sexual piercing perversion. 

We sat through the camcordings and watched 

him pushing the cables through the holes in 

his head, and press the Record button. And 

sit there, grimacing, tears welling up 

through his eyes, but no sound. He invariably 

ended up slumped on the table, eyes and mouth 

open like some gargoyle. Chris said later he 

wasn't sure whether Spen made no sound 

because there was no physical pain any more, 

or whether he was trying to drown out as much 

interference as possible. What a trouper! But 

suicide by self-mutilation isn't a crime, 

there was no question of guilt, and people 

not involved in the mutilation and who didn't 

know about it couldn't be prosecuted for 

anything, much to the Sunday papers' dismay. 

Me and Chris knew nothing of what Spen had 

been doing. And the device wasn't to blame, 

so the initial rumours about us being closed 
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down and production being stopped were 

unfounded. You can find more deadly equipment 

in every cutlery drawer in the country, yet 

cutlery drawers aren't illegal and you don't 

need licences for bread knives and teaspoons. 

Not yet, anyway. But it's on the cards, the 

way this government's going! 

Sc. 30 Ext. Day. Law courts ______________________________  

At some point -or maybe several points- during the court 
and pub scenes, from 29 to 37, the camera should pick out 
for a fraction of a second a small, discrete plaster or two 
on Chris's temple, hidden by his hair, reminiscent of the 
plasters Spen had on in scene 22. Chris's nose or ear might 
even look a bit bruised. Denis, of course, will fail to 
notice this. 

Denis and Chris leave the court. They both stop on the 
steps. Neither says a word. Each seems lost in his own 
world. 

NARRATOR 

If you think of it, it wasn't a lot worse 

than actively damaging your brain by doing 

drugs for years. Just more intensive. It's 

just that seeing Spen on film, hooked up to 

the device, was shocking. No other word for 

it… 

Cut to: 

Animation 
Something evocative, maybe abstract, dark and moody, based 
on or inspired by the underlined words in particular: 

NARRATOR (CONT.) 

…Oh, yes there is: harrowing. Some people's 

substance abuse leaves them with brains like 

doped-out bomb sites, with craters, rubble, 

used syringes and scrawny feral dogs 

scavenging all over the place. Spen had 
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certainly bombed his out. 

Back to: 
Outside the law courts. They both start walking at the same 
time and by unspoken mutual agreement head towards the 
nearest pub, having to push their way through a crowd of 
photographers, refusing to comment to journalists. 

NARRATOR (CONT.) 

Speaking about Spen after his cremation over 

a few whiskeys too many, me and Chris both 

agreed we had noticed some strange bits of 

behaviour in him, but nothing that had rung 

any alarm bells with us, unless you count his 

twitching, nervous tics, vacant stares and 

all-round failing to respond in 

conversations. But we had put a lot of it 

down to pressure, excesses and lack of sleep. 

I mentioned Spen to Silver Soph. I even 

showed her a camcorder screenshot of how Spen 

had ended up. That would surely put her off. 

Cut to: 
Sc. 31 Int. Day. Silver Soph's Living room _______________  

Denis at Silver Soph's house, prior to the hooking-up. Soph 
holds a photo of Spen. Denis sets up a camcorder on a 
tripod, trained at the bed and Soph. 

SILVER SOPH 

Lucky bastard! Still, beats feeling cancer 

chomping its way through your bones every 

second of every day! Sounds great to me! When 

do we start? Hope you've brought enough 

blanks. Health & Safety won't have any 

objections to me drinking and smoking, I take 

it. Not in my own fucking house, they better 

fucking hadn't, or I'll be seeing them in 

that Court of Inhuman Wrongs! 
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NARRATOR 

I couldn't bring myself to mention my own 

sessions. Spen's were bad enough. 

Back to: 
Sc. 32 Int. Day. The Poste House _________________________  

Chris and Denis have now started on their first drink after 
the inquiry. They both look very solemn. 

NARRATOR 

I witnessed hardly any of Silver Soph's 

internal session. She'd expected to be giving 

some sort of dictation into a mike. I had 

told her I wouldn't be staying, that I 

wouldn't actually be her audience and she 

wouldn't be talking. I was just setting her 

up and would leave her. It would be just her 

and the device: her thoughts, her orgasmics 

and her Aussie white. 

Cut to: 
Sc. 33 Int. Day. Silver Soph's Living room _______________  

Special FX/CGI 
Silver Soph is hooked up to the device, but she isn't 
speaking any more. She looks a bit comatose, with the 
cables making it look as if she was on a kind of drip. 

NARRATOR 

I refrained from saying that it would be just 

like going to confession, that she would be 

meeting her Deus ex Machina, in the shape of 

our Device-like Maker. I knew how much she 

abhorred absolutely everything religious. 

Plus, I didn't want to take her mind off the 

task in hand. Nor belittle her last wishes. 

Soph looks exhausted. Denis gets up from the bed where he 
has been sitting, and gets on with other things: tidying up 
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after himself, emptying Soph's overflowing ashtray, etc. 

Cut to: 
Sc. 34 Int. Day. Denis's Flat ____________________________  

Special FX/CGI 
Denis is in his rather up-market flat, similar to Spen's. 
He has hooked himself up to a device, with cables up his 
nose and in his ear. He has a look of agony on his face. He 
eventually pulls the cables out, he can't stand the pain 
and irritation. He jumps around the room in agony, rubbing 
his head, ears and nose, screaming out loud, banging his 
head against the wall. 

NARRATOR 

Soph's session had started out like my first, 

except she was a million times braver. You 

feel you should be dictating and there should 

be a mike, so you start off talking. You soon 

overcome this. Then you think you are taking 

part in something notable, so you compose 

your thoughts. But none of this does any 

good. You have to chill out and let your mind 

go walkabout. It may be mental fatigue which 

sets you into a rhythm of thinking, as you 

think you can feel your energy being sapped. 

That's all you do. All Spen did, and all I 

did. You think. That is, I think you think 

you're thinking. 

Cut to: 

Camcording: Spen's 

Special FX/CGI 
A screen shot of one of Spen's camcordings being played 
back, his face contorted, obviously in agony, yet he 
doesn't cry out or scream. 

NARRATOR 

I won't say that I had been inspired by what 

I had learnt of Spen's sessions. It was more 
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that it had made my mind up. For all of the 

most interesting uses that had been occurring 

to us, we joked we'd need a direct hook-up to 

the brain. And that had been where the three 

of us had decided to draw the line. 

Nevertheless, I decided I would try the Spen 

methods. I took courage from the knowledge 

that he had been acting in the dark and 

behind our backs, whereas I was at least 

aware of Spen's experiments. To start the 

ball rolling, I needed to manage what hadn't 

been achieved in the inquest: get to the 

bottom of Spen's internal sessions. 

Back to: 
Sc. 35 Int. Day. The Poste House _________________________  

By now Chris and Denis have an impressive collection of 
glasses in front of them, of various sizes and coloured 
liquids, though not as impressive as the collections the 
three of them amassed in scenes 5 and 15. They each still 
seem to be in a world of their own. Occasionally they look 
at one another and clink their glasses together. 

The animator for the inserted sequences could bear in mind 
that whatever they produce, however weird, it can reflect 
the copious amounts of alcohol being consumed by Spen and 
Denis, together with their slurred speech and Denis's 
spinning head. 

NARRATOR 

The problem was, how? When you do 

conventional ambiente sessions with the 

device, it functions… 

Cut to: 

Animation 
Something evocative, maybe abstract, dark and moody, based 
on or inspired by the underlined words in particular: 

NARRATOR (CONT) 

…triggered by external stimuli, and sesses 
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everything. Every living thing can respond in 

some way to external stimuli. Seeds respond 

to certain conditions of temperature and 

moisture. Enzymes are triggered, which 

activate chemical activities and so on. 

Sunflowers follow the sun's rays. Birds are 

inspired by something to flock and roost 

together until another something triggers 

another impulse and suddenly they set off on 

migration to somewhere many of them have 

never been to. 

Back to: 
Both of them sampling their drinks, lost in thought. 

NARRATOR (CONT) 

Why? Why migrate? And if some birds did have 

to, why shouldn't all birds do it? And all to 

the same place?… 

Cut to: 

Animation 
Something evocative, maybe abstract, dark and moody, based 
on or inspired by the underlined words in particular: 

NARRATOR (CONT) 

…Like those eels that migrate to the Sargasso 

to spawn. Some of them go from Europe, some 

from America. All of them meet up in the wide 

Sargasso Sea, bonk themselves silly then die. 

But once their elvers are born or hatched or 

whatever, both elver populations make their 

way back to either Europe or America, homes 

none of the buggers have ever been to! And 

scientists say that they've looked at the 

eels' genes, and the two populations don't 

even interbreed when they're all Sargassoing 
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together! Explain that! Our bodies follow 

inbuilt instructions. Bones grow where they 

do and the way they do and not usually in any 

other way. Brains' behaviour has its 

instructions. Brains have to endeavour to 

make exterior smells, sounds and temperatures 

presentable and tangible. 

Back to: 
More glasses on the table. People at the bar are buying 
drinks for them, offering their condolences for Spen. 

NARRATOR (CONT) 

It was while I was guiltlessly and selflessly 

helping Chris to drown our sense of guilt 

over Spen in whiskey that Chris started 

slurring his understanding of Spen's take on 

how and why the device worked. 

CHRIS 

Brains brainify everything… 

Cut to: 

Animation 
Something evocative, maybe abstract, dark and moody, based 
on or inspired by the underlined words in particular: 

CHRIS (CONT.) 

…which is a kind of digitalisation. 

Everything. Sound waves. Light waves. 

Chemicals. Colours. Smells. Tastes. Emotions. 

Feelings. Hints of this. Soupçons of that. 

Even shadows, ghosts and figments. They're 

all mashed up and turned into brain juice. 

They all violently and indiscriminately 

bombard us in a constant assault from our 

time in the womb, and it is down to our brain 

to wrestle them and slam them all on the 
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decks, producing a mix which we call our 

perception. 

Back to: 
Chris in full flow. He hardly stops talking, yet each time 
we cut back to him in shot, he seems to be managing to 
drink more than Denis, who is struggling in all senses. 
Chris seems fresher than his alcohol consumption would 
suggest. 

CHRIS (CONT.) 

Brain activity is produced and it leads on to 

different results… 

Cut to: 

Animation 
Something evocative, maybe abstract, dark and moody, based 
on or inspired by the underlined words in particular: 

CHRIS (CONT.) 

…Chemical messages push electrical impulses 

from some parts of the brain along nerves to 

parts of the body and make things move and 

work, but some sections of the brain store 

electrically and chemically generated info… 

Back to: 
Denis with his whiskey glass at his lips. He is nodding to 
himself, making occasional 'Aha' grunts. He is torn between 
desperately trying to understand Chris and getting down to 
serious whiskey intake. 

CHRIS (CONT.) 

…converting events, sounds, sights into 

brain-friendly digital info. 

DENIS 

(still nodding) 
Right. 

NARRATOR 

And our device recorded it. How clever is 

that! And to play it all back, you just 
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pressed Play. Cool! Funny, innit, Mr Dolby 

got rich from charging companies to put his 

name on their gadgets, but nobody ever 

patented the idea of a Play button on 

electrical devices. They'd have been rolling 

in royalties by now. The problem is that 

Spen's internal sessions played back were in 

an impenetrable brainese code. Messages on a 

frequency beyond our dials, which we couldn't 

tune into. 

Cut to: 

Camcording: Spen's 

Special FX/CGI 
More shots of Spen's agony, his face contorted. 

NARRATOR 

Either there would be some way of cracking 

the code and tuning in or there wouldn't. I 

had to go back over Spen's sessions. 

Back to: 
Sc. 36 Int. Day. The Poste House _________________________  

Denis with a glazed look on his face, being lectured at by 
Chris. 

NARRATOR 

My Jameson's was by now drowning in technical 

jargon, so I gave safe harbour inside me to 

as much of it as I could, Compassion being my 

middle name. 

CHRIS 

This is the brainifying nature of the brain. 

A Spaghetti Junction of different activities 

going on. Some ephemeral, transmitting 

impulses, others retaining data over time. 
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Maybe in a similar way to how batteries store 

power. Which I don't understand, either, but 

my ignorance of that doesn't stop them from 

storing it. 

NARRATOR 

Neither did mine, but I didn't interrupt his 

flow. 

CHRIS 

Two cells fuse… 

Cut to: 

Animation 
Something evocative, maybe abstract, dark and moody, based 
on or inspired by the underlined words in particular: 

CHRIS (CONT.) 

…two tiny chunks of throbbing meat start 

churning and slurping their chemical juices 

together, and by the time you get back from 

the bar with the next round there's this 

foetus formed with its living brain. This 

brain creates living complex, multi-faceted 

and multi-stimuli sense out of inert waves 

and chemicals. 

Back to: 
Denis staring at Chris, nonplussed. All of this information 
is swamping him. 

NARRATOR 

This ain't like Chris, I remember thinking. 

Then again, as Chris's behaviour is so 

consistently unlike what anyone expects of 

him, any deviation has to be accepted as the 

nearest you are likely to get to a norm. 
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CHRIS 

That's when the trouble starts, and we have 

to start analysing what the hell is going on 

around us and why. Do you know why your 

average Amoeba Joe doesn't envy us? 

NARRATOR 

He had me there. Ducking and weaving, 

switching from talking about brains to 

amoebas. Well, my brain might have known, but 

I didn't, and I wasn't on speaking terms with 

my brain at that time. It was too busy 

passing what Chris was explaining through a 

special slur-enhancing filter. 

CHRIS 

At any point in their development, do single-

celled creatures have the choice of becoming 

as multi-celled as us? Are we what other 

stimuli-responsive life forms are all gagging 

to be? Or do all your plankti, bacteriae and 

virums breathe a sigh of relief that we drew 

the short straw? 

NARRATOR 

Chris was starting to sound semi-mystical, 

privy to nature's secrets. He was reminding 

me of T.H.White in The Book of Merlyn. I half 

feared he would challenge me on humans' place 

in nature and what differentiates us from 

animals, debating whether our specialisations 

are evolutionary phenomena or divine gifts. 

Rather than wait for me to give a reasoned 

response, he preferred to carry on haranguing 

me a bit more. Smart move there on Chris's 
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part. 

CHRIS 

After all, as Spen said… 

Insert: 

Animation 
Something evocative, maybe abstract, dark and moody, based 
on or inspired by the underlined words in particular. 

This time we don't cut away from the pub to a separate 
animation. The animation is superimposed over and around 
Chris and Denis inside the pub. As Denis listens to Chris 
rant on oblivious, he notices the animation in mid-air, 
like a temple session. Denis glances around. Nobody else is 
paying attention to the animation. He glances down at his 
latest glass, sniffs it, glances up, puzzled, glances back 
at Chris, then back at the animation, fascinated. 

CHRIS (CONT.) 

…why get bogged down in futile, stuffy, 

ulcer-inducing, anally-retentive 

intellectual, complex, multi-cellular 

arguments about life and perception and 

meaning, when you can spend your single-

celled life chilling out on a beach, enjoying 

the bounties of nature, watching tall and 

tanned and young and lovely, sweet but 

dangerous Lady Evolution swaying past you in 

her Ipanema bikini? 

End of animation: 
Denis is looking at Chris, but his mind is following that 
Ipanema bikini. He goes… 

DENIS 

Ahhhhh! 

…as in the words of The Girl from Ipanema. 

NARRATOR 

I couldn't answer that. The right-hand side 

of my brain scribbled a mental Post-it to its 
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companion left-hand side to remember to shake 

my head for me. 

Cut to: 

Close-up: Denis's head 
The camera pans from the right-hand side of Denis's head 
across his forehead to his left-hand side. 

CHRIS (OFF) 

You can't answer me, can you? 

NARRATOR 

The left-hand side of my brain received the 

Post-it and shook my head for me. I asked 

Chris a question. 

The camera then pulls back from the left-hand side of 
Denis's head to show his whole head, which then shakes, as 
per instructions from his right-hand side. 

Back to: 
Chris waiting for Denis to react and answer him. 

DENIS 

So? 

CHRIS 

So, that means it's your round, then. 

Look of surprise on Denis's face, as if he has just been 
woken up. 

NARRATOR 

Ah, I seemed to understand this, we were back 

on more familiar territory. 

Sc. 37 Int. Day. The Poste House _________________________  

Denis returns from the bar with an interesting selection of 
filled glasses. Before he can sit down, Chris starts off 
again. 

CHRIS 

If you followed that, you can understand the 

device. The device does the same basic job as 
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the brain, except that it doesn't have… 

Cut to: 

Animation 
Something evocative, maybe abstract, dark and moody, based 
on or inspired by the underlined words in particular: 

CHRIS (CONT.) 

…the Impose Interpretation knobs that are so 

prominent on the brain's mixing desk, and 

which we sometimes overwork, reading things 

into events which we needn't. The device just 

reproduces. Ambiente sessions digitalise the 

3D spatial coordinates and the physical and 

temporal separation between all the waves and 

chemicals present, so when it plays them 

back, they're recreated in their original 3D 

positions relative to the device. The package 

which our brains eventually send though to 

our conscious mind, our perception, is a 

weird mixture of light waves, sound waves, 

chemicals, mixed in with the odd phantom and 

poltergeist of the brain's own devising. Not 

only do our brains receive, record and store, 

they then go into Collate-Tidy-And-Tie-Loose-

Ends-Up mode… 

Back to: 
Chris's body language as he is talking is very matter-of-
fact way, as if what he is saying is basic, common 
knowledge. Denis looks as if he has gone 15 rounds with 
Muhammad Ali. Is he groggy from the drink or Chris's 
onslaught? 

CHRIS (CONT.) 

Our brains can't help it, as it's built into 

them. 

Denis decides to show he's following Chris by butting in 
with a drink-sodden analogy of his own. 
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DENIS 

Like the way wondering is built into 

wondering albatrosses' brains? They're 

programmed to… erm, wonder… about the nature 

of things, rather than just take everything 

on face value, like those black-browed 

albatrosses. 

Not ungenerously, Chris refuses to take the easy route and 
diss Denis. He tries instead to incorporate this last 
remark into his own finishing flourish. 

CHRIS 

Right. Our device… 

Cut to: 

Animation 
Chris inside a huge, dingy, echoing, empty cavern, like 
James Mason in Journey to the Centre of the Earth. He is 
inside Denis's skull, and he spies a tiny, throbbing brain 
wandering round aimlessly on the floor in the centre. 

CHRIS (CONT.) 

…unlike your brain, stays put. It just 

receives. It has no filters and no criteria 

to impose. It doesn't go walkabout, unlike 

that diddly-diddly-dee bi-valve that passes 

itself off as a brain inside that 

cockleshell… 

Back to: 
Chris is pointing at Denis's head. 

CHRIS (CONT.) 

…of a skull of yours. 

DENIS 

(to himself, trying to sum up what Chris is 
saying) 

No axes to ground, no sour grouses to grind, 

no grapes to gripe, no chipped shoulders. 
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NARRATOR 

Yes, yes, it was all seeming clear. And I was 

amazed, I had never known Chris to be so 

technically knowledgeable and anoraky. Spen 

would be proud of him. Spen was dead, long 

live the new Spen. 

Sc. 38 Int. Day. Factoria ________________________________  

Denis, in the midst of people working, is alone at a table, 
obviously waiting, looking at his watch. He is worried. 

NARRATOR 

Imagine my surprise the next day when Chris 

failed to show up. 

Sc. 39 Int. Day. Chris's Flat ____________________________  

Chris's flat. It is up-market and similar to Spen's and 
Denis's. Denis enters this dark, cold flat with a puzzled 
look on his face. He sees something off-camera and freezes. 

Sc. 40 Int. Day. Police station __________________________  

Denis has just finished giving a statement to two police 
officers, who observe him with a 'not this again!' look. He 
reads it, then signs. 

NARRATOR 

Chris had beaten me to it. Not to the death 

bit, but the playing-back-Spen's-sessions-

and-following-his-example bit. 

Sc. 41 Int. Day. Courtroom _______________________________  

Special FX/CGI 
Denis is watching evidence, in a room with several earnest-
looking individuals. The camera then closes in on the 
screen of the TV they are looking at. We see Chris, at a 
worktop in his flat. He has one cable already up his nose, 
leading to a device on the desk, and is preparing to drill 
a hole in his temple with a small handicraft drill. The 
camera pulls away from the screen and concentrates on 
everybody in the room: they flinch in disbelief, in unison. 
Depending on what the director wants, we may see all or 
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none of the gory, camcorded details, but we do hear the 
horrific drilling, sobbing and groaning in the background, 
with the grimacing, disbelieving faces of the observers 
reflecting Chris's agonies. 

NARRATOR 

There were a dozen different shades of brown 

hell raised, but this time more from the 

authorities than the media. It mustn't have 

been newsworthy any more. Just weird in a 

nerdy way. The verdict? The camcordings 

showed two grown men shoving electrodes into 

their brains. The sessions showed nothing but 

weird noise. That was the whole problem. 

Obviously, the police had played back 

internal sessions as if they were ambiente, 

as we had been doing. If sense could be made 

of them, none of us had found the way yet. I 

could have told them that, and indeed had 

done during both my friends' inquests. But 

would they take my word? Not that I can blame 

them. I wouldn't have, either. They were 

dealing with something that nobody was 

qualified to explain, much less the very 

people who came up with it. Chris's 

confiscated sessions, camcordings and notes 

were shown not to hold the key, and were then 

given back to me. As long as I didn't 

advocate brain-electroding as a hobby -a 

brain barbie, as one policeman called it- or 

try to impose it on or even divulge the 

camcordings to members of the public, I was 

free and blameless. 
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Sc. 42 Int. Dusk. Factoria _______________________________  

Special FX/CGI 
Denis is alone in the seclusion of the Factoria. He is 
sitting at one of the long workbenches, playing back Spen's 
and Chris's camcordings -on the very camcorder both of them 
had used- grimly watching them through the viewfinder. 

NARRATOR 

I steeled myself to plough through Spen's and 

Chris's camcorded experiments again. Chris 

too had found the easiest routes to follow to 

be the nose and the ears. He said he couldn't 

not try it. He'd played back Spen's sessions 

through his brain and found nothing in them. 

Apart, that is, from an uncanny yet 

unsurprising Spenness. Then again, hadn't we 

found our external sensor temple sessions 

distinctive right from the start? Chris tried 

sessing his own brain activity and playing it 

back. Garbage. He tried sessing his own 

through one cable while feeding a Spen 

session into his brain through another cable. 

More garbage. But recognisably different 

garbage, he commented to the camera, as his 

no-longer bright little eyes managed to 

sparkle like an innocent kid's on Christmas 

morning. Chris found this really exciting. 

Maybe it was nothing more than self-deluding 

wishful thinking, a desperate attempt to 

clutch at straws and find something to 

justify what he'd gotten himself into. He so 

must have wanted Spen's brain activity to be 

having some effect on his own. Poor sod! I 

find it quite difficult to express how 
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excited Chris was by this. And how alien this 

enthusiasm was to me. Nothing he'd ever said 

or done in the 14 years we'd known each other 

had ever been so, well, unChrislike as this 

new-found nerdy enthusiasm. He almost oozed 

evangelistic born-againness. 

Denis finishes with the camcordings, turns the camcorder 
off and unplugs it, his face grim. 

Sc. 43 Int. Day. Denis's Flat ____________________________  

Camcorder POV 
We see Denis's face close-up, as seen through the 
camcorder. He's peering into the camcorder, wiping the 
lens. A few seconds later… 

Camera POV 
…we switch to Denis seen in a conventional wide shot filmed 
by our DOP's camera: Denis at the worktop, surrounded by 
the electronic equipment. We will be switching back and 
forth between Camcorder POV and Camera POV. 

Denis is back in his own flat, both sessing and camcording 
himself. He has two devices and a camcorder on its tripod, 
which he has just turned on. Now he presses Record on the 
devices. 

Insert: 

Special FX/CGI 
Short and matter-of-fact as the next paragraph of 
instructions may be, it describes something that should be 
disturbing and stomach-churning. There should be no music, 
just the gritty 'reality' of what Denis is doing, with gory 
close-ups. 

We watch Denis insert cables from the devices up his nose, 
and into his eye socket. He tries to push another cable 
through a small bleeding hole in his temple. He gives up 
and threads it instead into his ear. He is in great pain 
from the start. 

Cut to: 

Camcorder POV 

Special FX/CGI 
During Camcorder POV the image will twist and morph, very 
violently, as Francis Bacon did in his paintings, and as 
you can do with Coldcut's VJAMM software. Every time we cut 
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to Camcorder POV, the image of Denis's head will, of 
course, include the cables. The image can even dissolve 
beyond all recognition to abstract twisting colours, even 
bringing in and twisting elements from the previous 
animation sequences. There should also be accompanying 
twisted, jarring music. All this is to echo the pain Denis 
is feeling and the delirium he is subjecting himself to. In 
Camcorder POV, the narration will be almost shouted, so as 
to be heard above the music, and will be printed in CAPITAL 
ITALICS. 

NARRATOR 

NOW I'M GOING THROUGH THE PAIN OF STICKING 

THE PROBES IN MY BRAIN. ONLY THE KNOWLEDGE 

THAT BOTH SPEN AND CHRIS HAD DONE THIS HAS 

LET ME GO THROUGH WITH IT. 

Back to: 
Camera POV. In contrast, during Camera POV, there will be 
total inaction, apart from Denis grimacing. It will look as 
if the image has frozen As well as a lack of action, 
between the pauses in the narration there'll be hardly any 
noise at all and no music. Just the faint ticking of a 
clock on the wall at the far end of the room, and maybe 
Denis's fainter heartbeat. 

NARRATOR (CONT.) 

Taunted me into doing it, if I'm honest, I 

didn't want to be the safe wimpy one left 

out. Not for me the stigma of being… 

Cut to: 

Camcorder POV 

Special FX/CGI 

NARRATOR (CONT.) 

…THE ONLY ONE OF THE THREE NOT TO HAVE GONE 

THROUGH WITH THE INEVITABLE, DIED AND 

TRIGGERED THAT ULTIMATE OF USELESS STATUS 

SYMBOLS, AN AUTOPSY. NOT THAT ANYONE BUT ME 

WOULD EVER GET TO KNOW. PLUS, THE FACT THAT 

THEIR DEATHS HAD BEEN THE RESULT OF SOMETHING 

OTHER THAN THE ACTUAL ELECTRODES IN THE BRAIN 
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WAS COMFORTING, IN A WEIRD WAY… 

Back to: 
Camera POV. 

NARRATOR (CONT.) 

…They seem to have died from 75% mental 

drainage and exhaustion and only 25% trauma 

and GBH to the head and brain. I found that 

less daunting, more take-on-boardable. I 

stupidly figured that somehow I would go one 

better and find something they had done 

wrong, some chink in their sessions which I 

could benefit from long enough to prevent me 

from dying as they had done. One thing I am 

doing which they didn't, is cutting an 

ambiente session as well as the internal one. 

If I remembered to set up both devices, that 

is. Couldn't figure out why they never did 

that. Why no ambiente? Why camcord 

everything, when they could have ambiente'd 

it? Maybe the answer is in their internal 

sessions: a fat lot of good that is! I reckon 

the problem was they weren't thinking 

straight. Just plain embarrassed. We'd never 

discussed any of this. Hey, why am I 

camcording this when I'm ambiente'ing it? 

See? Not thinking straight! Spen and Chris 

had obviously been as ashamed of what they 

were doing as I am. By digging a moat of 

secrecy around our activities, we were 

isolating ourselves instead of… 

Cut to: 

Camcorder POV 

Special FX/CGI 
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NARRATOR (CONT.) 

…TRYING TO POOL OUR EFFORTS. MORE TO THE 

POINT, WE HAD BEEN HARMING OURSELVES TO THE 

EXTENT THAT TWO OF US HAD DIED. AND I WAS 

FOLLOWING IN THEIR FOOTSTEPS. MAYBE IN THE 

NEAR FUTURE, IF I SURVIVED, I COULD FIND 

OPEN-MINDED SURGEONS WHO COULD DRILL HANDY 

HOLES THROUGH MY SKULL FOR EASIER ACCESS. 

HAVE SOCKETS INSTALLED! THEN AGAIN, WHY 

SURGEONS? AS YOU CAN GET VIRTUALLY ANY PART 

OF YOUR ANATOMY PIECED, ANY TATTOOIST THAT 

DOES PIERCINGS COULD DO IT WITH A BLACK AND 

DECKER. YES, THAT WOULD BE THE OBVIOUS WAY 

FORWARDS. IF I MANAGED TO SUCCEED WHERE CHRIS 

AND SPEN HAD FAILED, I.E. THE SMALL BUT NOT 

INSIGNIFICANT MATTER OF NOT DYING, THEN 

INTERNAL SESSIONS MIGHT BECOME EVERYDAY. 

EVERYONE WOULD HAVE SOCKETS FITTED, THEY'D 

BECOME MORE COMMON THAN TATTOOS. OF COURSE, 

PEOPLE WOULDN'T TAKE LONG TO WANT TO DO IT 

THEIR OWN WAY, GOING IN FOR WEIRD DESIGNS TO 

OUTDO EVERYBODY ELSE. AND CUSTOMISING YOUR 

OWN SKULL WOULD BECOME THE NEXT PART OF THE 

CRAIC… 

Back to: 
Camera POV. 

NARRATOR (CONT.) 

…In keeping with the individual freedom 

element that made our device so popular in 

the first place. Sockets would be decorated 

with studs, chains, padlocks, crucifixes, 

silver Jack Daniels bottle keyfobs, Harley 

Davidson badges in your skull, solid gold 
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marihuana leaves, platinum knuckle-dusters 

and the regulation skateoide-death-goth 

regalia. After all, you can't go to the 

extreme of having your skull pierced and 

socketed and not flaunt it, can you? Why 

hadn't any of us thought of sockets before? 

If only we'd had the balls to discuss this 

instead of being so secretive! 

Cut to: 

Camcordings: Spen's, Chris's and Denis's 

Special FX/CGI 
Camcorded shots of Spen, Chris and Denis, in their 
respective flats, all going through the same silent pain 
stages. 

NARRATOR (CONT.) 

As I sit here both sessing and camcording my 

session, I want to scribble a mental Post-it 

to myself to find cosmetic help for next 

time. I will get various sockets fitted 

around my skull to feed into different parts 

of my brain. Sessions recorded from different 

parts of the brain might even give you 

different insights into yourself. 

Back to: 
Camera POV. 

We hear Denis's lofty flights of fancy, but the picture we 
see is pathetic and pitiful. Him motionless at his worktop, 
wired up to his device. 

NARRATOR (CONT.) 

It might give a voice to parts of you that 

would usually remain silent, bringing 

different personalities to the fore with 

different opinions, like interviewing 

different employees of the same company and 
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getting different views of the management. 

I'd be a latter-day Dr Dolittle, able to 

communicate with the various parts of my own 

body!… 

Cut to: 

Camcorder POV 

Special FX/CGI 
This time the twisting of Denis's image even brings in, 
twists and mixes in Spen's and Chris's camcordings. 

NARRATOR (CONT.) 

…NEVER MIND POXY HUMAN GENOMES, I'D BE ABLE 

TO INTERPRET THE HUMAN BODY AND THAT HOLY 

GRAIL OF MODERN SCIENCE, THE HUMAN BRAIN! A 

BRAIN OF TWO HALVES. I COULD HAVE SEPARATE 

DEVICES PLUGGED INTO EITHER HALF OF MY BRAIN, 

WITH LIVE SIMULTANEOUS COMMENTARIES ON 

EVERYTHING EACH SIDE WAS DOING AT ANY GIVEN 

MOMENT. THERE'D BE NO MORE SECRETS LEFT TO 

PUZZLE MEDICAL SCIENCE. ALL DISEASES WOULD 

HAVE THEIR DAYS NUMBERED, ALL THANKS TO ME 

AND MY DEVICE! WHAT? OH, YES, I'D GIVE SPEN 

AND CHRIS A MENTION. I'D WIN MORE NOBEL 

PRIZES THAN MARK SPITZ WON GOLD MEDALS, AND I 

WOULDN'T MIND SHARING TWO-THIRDS OF THEM WITH 

MY DEAD OPPOS. I HOPE THERE WILL BE A NEXT 

TIME… 

Back to: 
Camera POV. 

NARRATOR (CONT.) 

…I should have postponed this session. Too 

late now, surely. The device is doing its 

job, the pain of the cables pushed into my 

brain has me paralysed. I mightn't know if my 
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eyes are open or closed, or whether I'm alive 

or dead, but at least I am still aware of my 

consciousness. God, couldn't I have waited to 

get a tattooist or a surgeon to help me with 

a socket! 

Sc. 44 Int. Dusk. Denis's Flat ___________________________  

Special FX/CGI 
Close-up of Denis's face. Tears have trickled from his eyes 
along the wires, dripping onto the worktop. 

The camera then pulls back to show he is slumped slightly 
more forwards than before. Frozen, with a strange look on 
his face. Not fear or dread, more like resignation. It is 
starting to get dark outside. Hours have passed. 

NARRATOR 

Hang on! If I am alive and the session is 

being cut, it'll be a washout. All there'll 

be on it is me complaining… 

Cut to: 

Camcorder POV 

Special FX/CGI 
The twisting of the images this time could even show Denis 
on a trip through his own body, incorporating elements from 
his own temple session in scene 21, with the sounds of his 
brain and his organs singing to one another, like humpback 
whale song. 

NARRATOR (CONT.) 

…I SHOULD BE AS CALM AS BUDDHA, TRANQUILLY 

MEDITATING ON THE MEANING OF LIFE, 

TRANSCENDING PHYSICALITY. INSTEAD, I'M 

MOANING ABOUT THE PAIN. AND PANICKING. HAVE I 

PUSHED THE BOAT OUT TOO FAR? BURNT TOO MANY 

BRIDGES? THAT IS, I WOULD BE MOANING IF THE 

PAIN DIDN'T HAVE ME PARALYSED. THIS IS THE 

LAST TIME… 

Back to: 
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Camera POV. 

NARRATOR (CONT.) 

…I go pushing any envelopes! Of all the 

people in history who could have cut sessions 

with the device, how wicked would it be to be 

able to play back Buddha's sessions while he 

was receiving his Enlightenment! Moses 

talking to God on Mt Sinai!… 

Cut to: 

Camcorder POV 

Special FX/CGI 
The image-twisting this time involves photos of José Afonso 
and Gilberto Gil, which are in the booklet accompanying the 
Traz Outro Amigo Também CD. 

NARRATOR (CONT.) 

…JOSÉ AFONSO, IN LONDON IN 1970 TO RECORD 

TRAZ OUTRO AMIGO TAMBÉM AWAY FROM HIS 

STIFLING, NATIVE PORTUGUESE DICTATORSHIP, 

MEETING UP WITH GILBERTO GIL AND CAETANO 

VELOSO, EXILED THERE BY THEIR STIFLING, 

NATIVE BRAZILIAN DICTATORSHIP. PETER COOK 

MEETING DUDLEY MOORE FOR THE FIRST TIME! THEN 

AGAIN, WOULD BRAIN ACTIVITY SESSED IN ONE ERA 

NECESSARILY BE UNDERSTANDABLE TO BRAINS OF A 

LATER ERA? EVEN IF I HAD MADE SPEN'S AND 

CHRIS'S SESSIONS MEAN SOMETHING TO ME, MAYBE 

ALL THEY'D BE TRANSMITTING WOULD BE PAIN: 

HELP, LET ME OUT! OR MAYBE THEY ATTAINED 

ENLIGHTENMENT, LIKE BUDDHA. I JUST CAN'T 

DECIPHER IT FROM THEIR SESSIONS. IT MUST BE 

IN ALL OF US. IF IT IS, IT'S WELL HIDDEN, 

HIDING BEHIND ALL THIS PAIN… 

Back to: 
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Camera POV. 

NARRATOR (CONT.) 

…Maybe that's it, you can't reach 

enlightenment without breaking the pain 

barrier first. God, what a bummer! You never 

get nought for nothing, do you? Nought worth 

having, that is. 

Sc. 45 Int. Night. Denis's Flat __________________________  

Special FX/CGI 
Close-up of Denis's face. He is slumped much more forwards, 
though his head isn't quite resting on the worktop yet. It 
is now dark. Outside, the usual nighttime lights are on -
some windows in office buildings, streetlamps etc.- but 
inside the only lights are tiny red ones on the camcorder 
and the devices. 

NARRATOR 

There'll be nothing profound in any of our 

sessions. No insights. Just our souls 

screaming out in pain. Self-torturing souls 

rambling senselessly. Assuming anybody ever 

played them back and managed to make the 

slightest bit of sense out of them. If not, 

my session will simply be another suicide 

stat, like Spen and Chris… 

Cut to: 

Camcorder POV 

Special FX/CGI 

NARRATOR (CONT.) 

The image-twisting this time should be totally abstract, a 
thing of beauty. It's not ugly any more, we have grown to 
love it. 

…I can't even remember whether I inserted 

cables into one part of my brain or two. Nor 

whether I had set up what I had intended: an 
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input cable from one device, feeding a 

session of Chris's into my brain, and an 

output cable from my brain to another device, 

sessing the mix. No, I remember nothing about 

what I set up before the pain took over. As 

long as I've got an output cable, this 

mightn't turn out to have been a complete and 

utter waste of time. It'll be registering 

pain. And confusion. It doesn't seem to get 

any more intense… 

Back to: 
Camera POV. 

NARRATOR (CONT.) 

…Just more permanent. More inevitable. More 

eternal. This is it! This is what eternity is 

going to be: pain. But… wait, it's not a 

hurting pain any more. It's just an element. 

Simply there, surrounding you, bathing and 

cosseting you. But it doesn't harm you. It's… 

nice. Very nice. You have to… I'm going to 

hand myself over to it and forget everything. 

This nice pain will take care of me and look 

after me. 

Sc. 46 Int. Night. Chris's Flat __________________________  

A girl enters Chris's dark and abandoned flat. Her name is 
Nadira, the third girl at the end of scene 20. She looks 
around, almost afraid at what she might see. She walks 
round slowly, checking every room. 

NARRATOR 

Chris's friend Nadira came up with the goods. 

She'd come to visit Chris, but nobody had 

told her that he'd died. She had missed the 

inquest, but she soon caught up on the ins 
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and outs. Not knowing what to do, she had let 

herself into his flat to take stock of the 

situation. It was our own block of flats, 

actually. Chris, Spen and me had splashed out 

and bought a whole building's worth of flats 

in one of those flash inner-city renovated 

ex-derelict Edwardian warehouses. 

Cut to: 
Sc. 47 Int. Day. Chris's Flat ____________________________  

We are looking at city rooftops and the bustling streets 
below, with landmark buildings everywhere to be seen. The 
camera pulls back to reveal that we are in Chris's flat in 
better times, looking through a spacious window at an 
impressive view over the surrounding city centre. The 
camera pulls back further to show Chris, Spen, Denis and 
Nadira in the flat. To judge from their high spirits, and 
the immaculate state of the flat, you would guess they had 
not long moved in or taken possession of the flat. It looks 
a very warm and welcoming place to be. There is bunting 
strung around, with banners proclaiming: 

'Congratulations' 
'Bugger buggering word of buggering mouth!' 
'Government Stealth Warning: the abuse of 
copyright materials can be hazardous to your 
wealth' 
'When you've got it, flaunt it baby, flaunt 
it!' 
'There's no publicity like No Publicity' 
'Government Stealth Warning: Don't drink from 
the mainstream' 
'…… would be our motto if we had one' 

A beaming Chris, champagne bottle and Leicester City mug in 
hand, puts some music on very loud on a state-of-the-art 
music system, Spen breaks open an umpteenth bottle of 
champagne, which he ritually pours over a group of already 
sodden devices on a coffee-table they are standing around. 
One of the devices has a red light on, so it must be 
sessing the ambiente. Denis opens another bottle of 
champagne and sprays it Formula 1-style all over everyone. 
The three boys have champagne, Nadira hasn't. She seems to 
be more of an observer than a participant. Chris comes over 
to her, puts his arm around her and kisses her on the 
cheek. Though not a drinking participant, Nadira still 
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seems happy for them. She then takes a bottle of champagne 
and sprays it over her three friends. 

NARRATOR 

'When you've got it, flaunt it baby, flaunt 

it!' That was Max Bialystock's philosophy in 

The Producers. I had persuaded Chris and Spen 

to let it be ours. After all, the fact that 

we did without a company name, logo and 

advertising slogans didn't commit us to 

living like new age travellers and buying 

into a hermit lifestyle, did it! 

Back to: 
Sc. 48 Int. Night. Chris's Flat __________________________  

Nadira on her own in Chris's cold flat. She sits down at 
his desk and starts looking at and touching his personal 
effects. A lot of things seem to be either packed away in 
cardboard boxes, or stacked on the floor and the bed, ready 
to be packed away. 

NARRATOR 

Anyway, as Nadira had time on her hands, she 

patiently started to wade through the 

accumulated mess of his belongings, in 

particular the devices and session discs 

scattered over his desk, where he'd sown the 

seeds of his own downfall. 

Nadira picks up a device from the desk, then notices a box 
and unpacks it. It is a brand new device, with its bundles 
of leads and jacks. The charger is twice the size of the 
device. 

NARRATOR 

Nadira's English was already really spot on, 

but she had decided to come here to do a 

doctorate and improve her English at the same 

time. Chris was a part of her reason for 
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being here, too. Or had been. They'd finished 

up. He had had no time for her any more, she 

said. He was too busy. She knew he was 

obsessed with our device, and that there 

wasn't another woman. Which bothered her. 

Very unChrislike. Having known what he was 

like before getting involved with him, she'd 

have found another woman more natural to 

contend with. But a stupid obsession! A 

machine! Understandably, Nadira was in the 

middle of reassessing whether she wanted to 

carry on her studies here, or make a clean 

break and go somewhere Chrisfree. Or home. 

Now Chris had gone and unwittingly wiped 

himself out of her equation definitively. And 

here she was, alone and Chrisless. In the 

company of what had robbed from her the 

attention and time he should have been 

devoting to her. This device he had set so 

much store by. 

Nadira puts a disc into the device. She presses play. She 
is suddenly enveloped in what appears to be a 3-D hologram. 

Insert: 

Special FX/CGI: Ambiente session 
It is an ambiente session of flashback scene 47, with the 
four jubilant friends celebrating and spraying champagne. 
It was sessed in the very room where Nadira is now, though 
with some differences in the furniture arrangements. The 
session seems to make the real room fade away into the 
background, and we now have two Nadiras in shot, real 
Nadira and session Nadira. Real Nadira turns round in the 
chair and observes the events unfolding around her, which 
she is enveloped by. She looks around her, at the bunting 
and banners. She stands up and walks up to her session 
self, watching with some sadness as the session Chris 
kisses her session self on the cheek, as that session 
Nadira takes a champagne bottle to shake and spray. The 
real Nadira reaches out to touch session Chris. Just then, 
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the session flickers, as if affected by interference, and 
suddenly fades. This must be the effect of all that 
champagne being poured over the device by session Spen, 
with the champagne shorting it as the ambiente was being 
sessed. 

End of session: 
Nadira is alone again in the cold, dark flat. She has tears 
in her eyes, her arm still held out towards the now 
vanished session Chris. 

NARRATOR 

Nadira wasn't one for drinking. Never touched 

the stuff, in fact. She had resigned herself 

to the fact that whenever she went out in 

this country with friends from here, drinking 

was to feature very large in the proceedings. 

She would go along with them, but not 

surprisingly their alcohol intake during the 

course of an evening would distance them from 

her. She thought it was a pity they needed 

such a crutch, while they thought she was 

even sadder than they thought she thought 

they were. But that first night alone in our 

building, she started on Chris's stock of 

tequila. And played back those session discs. 

She hoped there would be a message on one of 

them. How was Nadira to know of the 

differences between ambiente, temple and 

brain sessions? All attempts by everybody to 

understand brain sessions had failed, but how 

could Nadira be put off by that if she didn't 

know? Sure, Chris's notes were there. But 

hey, only saddoes read User's Manuals before 

having a go at a new device, right? She 

longed to be enlightened as to why the device 

had held a greater attraction for Chris than 
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she had. The alcohol lullabied her 

unconscious, and she woke up a few times 

during the night as the tequila wore off. 

Each time she would then put another session 

on and drink herself back away from reality. 

Darkness in Chris's bedroom. The only light is from the 
device, now on the bedside table. This time there is no 
ambiente session. Nadira is lying down on top of Chris's 
bed, dishevelled and sleeping. She wakes up seconds after 
the red light on the device switches itself off. We notice 
she has an empty Leicester City mug in one hand, and she 
must have spilt the contents over herself and the bed, as 
there are a few stains. She reaches down and picks a 
tequila bottle from the floor. It is empty so she sits up, 
fumbles in a box by the bed, fishes out a full bottle of 
tequila and plonks the bottle and mug next to the device. 
She picks another disc from a huge pile of discs strewn 
about inside an open drawer in the bedside table, takes the 
old disc from the device, inserts the new one, pours 
herself a generous slug, lies back with her mug comforter, 
reaches out and presses a button on the device. The red 
light comes back on, Nadira downs the tequila and closes 
her eyes. Throughout this scene, Nadira has hardly opened 
her eyes at all. She has looked drugged and sluggish, as if 
she was doing the actions in her sleep. 

Sc. 49 Int. Day. Chris's Flat ____________________________  

Nadira goes through the same ritual as before. She is more 
dishevelled than we have seen her so far, and this time her 
eyes are closed tightly to fend off the bright sunlight 
invading the bedroom. She has obviously been crying a lot, 
and is still crying. She fishes for another fresh bottle of 
tequila and finds none. She gets up, stumbles over to a 
wardrobe, brings another box to the bed and gets her bottle 
and changes the disc in the device. This time when she lies 
back, replenished mug in hand, and stretches to turn the 
device on, the red light doesn't come on. She waits a 
second, sits up in a huff, gets up, stumbles over to the 
desk, brings back a charger, plugs it into a socket by the 
bed, hooks the device up, lies back with her mug and 
reaches out to turn the device on, still crying. 

NARRATOR 

And that in a nutshell was all that was 

needed. Sleeping Nadira's subconscious had 
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simply absorbed our internal sessions. The 

mistake that Chris, Spen, me, the police, the 

courts and the tabloids had made with our 

brain sessions was to be conscious when 

trying to make sense of them. Nadira woke up 

at one point in the early morning, and 

decided to check out Spen's flat and mine. 

She tells me she hadn't realised she hadn't 

seen me since she had arrived. She said Chris 

and Spen had each warned her that I might be 

trying to do the same as them. When she came 

into my flat she found me slumped silently 

over the worktop. 

Sc. 50 Int. Day. Hospital ward ___________________________  

Denis is sitting up in a bed in a small hospital ward, 
looking at the screen of the overhead TV-phone. His head, 
his ears, one eye and his nose are bandaged up, so 
obviously the headphones from the set are no good to him; 
he can't listen and can only watch images. What is left 
visible of his head and face is bruised. There is a large 
notepad on his bed and marker pens, which he has been using 
to communicate with the staff. 

Nadira appears in the doorway and shyly speaks to a nurse, 
who points towards the camera. Nadira approaches and walks 
past Denis. She doesn't recognise him at first. When they 
first notice one another, there are a few seconds of 
initial shock, tentative embarrassment and mutual tears. 

NARRATOR 

I am still having hospital treatment for the 

damage to my eyes and ear, the torn optic 

nerves should scar over, and there seems to 

be only minor loss of vision, though that 

might right itself, they tell me. And it is 

too early for them to tell about my ruptured 

eardrum. As for the holes I tried burrowing 

through my skull into my brain, they're fewer 
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and less deep than the ones Spen and Chris 

hollowed out. Nadira had caught me during one 

of my first attempts, whereas the Dynamic Duo 

must have had at least a dozen attempts 

apiece. It is still too early to know whether 

my various paralyses are a kind of temporary 

knee-jerk trauma reaction from my poor body 

or whether I will have to get used to it 

long-term. As far as I am concerned, anything 

less than total death and less painful than 

the pain I experienced is a consolation, so 

even permanent paralysis would be a boon. 

There doesn't seem to be any permanent memory 

impairment, nor language loss other than 

speech articulation. And none of my various 

paralyses interfere with my ability to 

communicate by writing, though my sensory 

response is very limited. 

Nadira does nothing to wipe away her tears as she grabs a 
chair, pulls the curtain around Denis's bed and sits down. 
She leans forwards and laughs as she tries to negotiate 
Denis's bandages to find a patch of skin to plant a kiss 
on. Nadira looks slightly ashen and wasted. She looks as if 
she needs a hospital bed of her own. 

NARRATOR 

Once I had come round in hospital after 

Nadira's rescue, I listened to her account of 

how she came to look in on me, and at first I 

failed to take in what she said about Chris 

and Spen warning her. I thought maybe she 

meant some written notes that she had 

unearthed which the coroner's reports had 

overlooked. When she started talking about 

Silver Soph, however, I felt cold shivers 
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creep across my skin. The sessions that the 

three of us had perpetrated on ourselves were 

our individual business. If Chris, Spen and 

me had chosen self-abuse, that was our sordid 

business. But to put another person through a 

process that in some small measure might have 

speeded up her death was something that the 

police surely couldn't ignore. 

Sc. 51 Int. Day. Hospital ward ___________________________  

Same ward, another day. A radiant, beaming Nadira breezes 
into the ward bearing gifts, turning the heads of all the 
visitors', patients' and nurses' heads. 

Sc. 52 Int. Day. Hospital ward ___________________________  

Same ward, yet another day. Nadira is sitting next to 
Denis. We join them at what must be a pause in a serious 
conversation. Nadira very gingerly touches the various 
bandages covering Denis's face. The small visible portion 
of Denis's face is very serious and pensative. 

From now until the end, the character Denis only speaks in 
the hospital ward. But everything he says will be slurred 
and painfully pronounced. In fact, there will be subtitles 
on screen. His speech will not actually be as impaired as 
to warrant subtitles. But the mere presence of subtitles 
will stress the seriousness of his digging into his own 
brain. Denis's narration, however, which continues until 
the end of the film, will not be affected. This speech 
difference between narrator Denis and character Denis 
should further highlight the seriousness of what Denis has 
inflicted on himself. 

To create an authentic film experience for the more 
perceptive spectators, there will be minor discrepancies 
between the subtitles and what Denis actually says, though 
nothing factually different. To avoid making this script 
cumbersome and difficult to follow, I haven't written any 
actual subtitles. 

DENIS (SUBTITLED) 

How do you… Silver Soph…? 
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NADIRA 

From her 'session', as you call them, my 

dear. 

NARRATOR 

This was bad. Very bad. God, things could 

hardly get any worse. 

DENIS (SUBTITLED) 

When you say everything… 

NARRATOR 

I didn't want to come right out and ask 

Nadira what, if anything, she knew about 

Silver Soph's death and whether there had 

been an inquiry. I rather thought there 

couldn't have been, otherwise the police 

surely would have been to question me in 

hospital. Fuck! Maybe they already have, and 

I was unconscious! Fuck! Fuck! What will I 

say when they come back! Has anyone played 

back my last ambiente session? Fuck! Fuck! 

Fuck! 

Cut to: 
Sc. 53 Int. Night. Silver Soph's Living room _____________  

Special FX/CGI 
Denis lets himself into Silver Soph's house. He is in an 
overcoat, looking as if he has just been out, suggesting 
some time has elapsed since what we saw of the start of 
Soph's session. He must have left her to it. Soph looks 
dead, though some slight breathing should be perceptible. 
Denis gingerly sets about removing the cables and unhooking 
Soph from the device. She doesn't react. He leaves an 
envelope on the bed, presumably containing the letter Soph 
signed in scene 26. He switches the camcorder off, removes 
the tape and leaves it on her bed with the envelope. 

Back to: 
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Sc. 54 Int. Day. Hospital ward ___________________________  

NARRATOR 

I was bursting with questions, but had to 

play it cool and hope Nadira would feed me 

titbits of information. That Nadira had 

played back Soph's session, I had no doubt. 

But had Soph's body been discovered yet? Her 

will and letter of consent should cover me. 

But even so, the camcording I left as 

evidence must make me look like some macabre 

Hammer Film renegade, prime villain numero 

uno… 

Nadira perks up as she speaks about Silver Soph, as if 
fired with that woman's very spirit, which we witnessed for 
ourselves. 

NADIRA 

What a life that woman had! Even so, she 

thought of herself as being comparatively 

lucky, for a woman outsider in this country 

at that time. Unusually for a poor woman, she 

never got herself shackled to the typical 

burdens for women in those times. No 

millstones around Soph's neck… 

Denis looks at her, puzzled. Nadira takes this as a chance 
to tell Denis what she learnt about Silver Soph. 

NADIRA (CONT.) 

…none of the life sentences endured by many 

women: degrading housing, feckless husbands 

and hordes of screaming kids to thanklessly 

drag up and feed day after day until we drop 

dead from exhaustion. Not for our Soph. She 

worked her way through private houses then 

went into the restaurant and pub trade, did 
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you know? Managed lots of pubs. She was a 

truly independent woman at a time in your 

country when even native women seldom 

achieved any independence, never mind 

immigrants. She had to be tougher than men. 

Denis looks even more puzzled. All of this is obviously new 
news to him. He shakes his bandages. Sorry, his head. 

DENIS (SUBTITLED) 

Just knew her as a friend of the family. But 

as for her life… 

NADIRA 

You could do worse than play back her 

session. She eventually rose to maitresse d' 

after working as a silver service waitress 

with the White Star line. That's where her 

nickname came from, you know. Hardly anyone 

knew how she got it. She told everyone she 

was the only silver miner in California at a 

time when everyone else was prospecting for 

gold. Travelled all over the world. And as 

for the famous people she met and had affairs 

with… 

DENIS (SUBTITLED) 

I know she never did do what was expected of 

her. 

NADIRA 

It's a shame more ordinary people don't get a 

chance to leave behind some record of their 

experiences. She told me everything, had me 

crying all night. I wish I'd met her. I bet 

if my mother and father cut sessions I would 

learn more things about them than they have 
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ever told me. As it is, there'll be things 

about them I won't know after they are dead. 

DENIS (SUBTITLED) 

I wouldn't call Soph ordinary… but I know 

what you mean. 

A nurse comes. Nadira gets up and moves away. The nurse 
pulls the curtain round Denis's bed to give him various 
injections and happy pills. Nadira is still visible through 
a gap in the curtain, chatting to another patient. 

NARRATOR 

Nadira actually felt Silver Soph's presence 

as if it had been real! As if she had been 

side-by-side with Soph during those 

experiences. None of it could have been more 

vivid to Nadira if she had downloaded 

information direct to her brain. Or 

experienced an external ambiente session. And 

despite the traumas she has been through -

losing Chris and Spen, and coming across me 

on death's door- Nadira can still talk about 

how beneficial a brain session could be. She 

obviously doesn't mean to put her parents 

through the trauma of a real session, but she 

would like the outcome. That was exactly what 

Soph had wanted, and Nadira too lamented the 

fact that so few of us ever had the chance to 

leave behind some record of their 

experiences. Interesting, very interesting. 

Hang on! Nadira's English is shit-hot, yes. 

But Soph's accent? Not to mention her unique 

expressions and customised grammar! 

The nurse finishes and draws back the curtain. Nadira comes 
and sits back down. 
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NADIRA 

She had me crying with laughter, though, most 

of the time. How on earth she ever managed to 

bite her tongue while waiting on rich people, 

I'll never know. And how her employers tried 

to tame her spirit! But she was too good at 

her job and too popular with the men she 

served. The very ones who were maintaining 

the status quo she so abhorred, maintaining 

the infrastructure that perpetuated 

privileged resources in the hands of the few. 

Those superior caste generals and aristocrat 

idiot statesmen never once found out what 

Soph used to put in their food. She had them 

eating out of her hands, and out of a lot of 

other places! She seemed more chilled out and 

docile when she was younger, before she 

started devoting her energies to her tobacco 

orgasms and her Australian sherry. 

NARRATOR 

Orgasms? Oh, yes, I remember. But maitresse 

d's and doing things to the food? I was only 

present at Soph's session till the time she 

became subdued and went silent, so what 

Nadira is talking about must be from the rest 

of Soph's session. What the hell am I talking 

about! All of this means Nadira must have 

managed to decipher the session and 

understand Soph! I must be delirious. Wait a 

minute! Didn't Nadira say immigrant? 

Outsider? Silver Soph? Wonder why! What else 

did Nadira know about Soph that I didn't? 
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DENIS (SUBTITLED) 

Aussie white, Nadira, not sherry. Soph would 

never have called… 

NADIRA 

Whatever. Soph said she was infamous for her 

Remembering Sunday displays. Is that right? 

DENIS (SUBTITLED) 

Remembering? Oh, Poppy Day! Yes, for the 

first twenty or so Novembers after the end of 

the war they used to try and arrest her. But 

they gave up on that and the BBC became very 

reluctant to broadcast any proceedings from 

the Liverpool Cenotaph. Radio broadcasts were 

even banned. 

NADIRA 

Really? 

DENIS (SUBTITLED) 

Frankie Goes To Hollywood even sampled her. 

There were a few 'Two Tribes Silver Soph 

Cenotaph RantMix' white label promos pressed 

up, but the band themselves withdrew it at 

the last minute. Too controversial, they 

said. Relatives and family friends would 

never have spoken to them again. Worth a 

fortune now, though. 

NADIRA 

Now everyone who she offends no longer has to 

look the other way and pretend she isn't 

there. The few that have outlived her, that 

is. 

Cut to: 
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Sc. 55 Int. Day. Silver Soph's Living room _______________  

Denis is listening to Soph in scene 28, as he connects her 
up to the device. Close-up of Soph, showing the fire that 
was inside her. 

NARRATOR 

I thought back for a second to how fired up 

Soph had been during the session, ranting on 

all cylinders as if she was on her first 

legs, never mind her last. I remembered how 

hard it had been for me to follow her. I had 

just nodded, saying yes and no in what seemed 

to be appropriate places. 

Back to: 
Sc. 56 Int. Day. Hospital ward ___________________________  

DENIS (SUBTITLED) 

Listen, Nadira, don't take this too 

personally, and I don't mean to offend you… 

NADIRA 

So dying on me isn't offence enough! There's 

worse to come? 

Denis clams up, shame-faced. Nadira laughs. 

NADIRA 

No, go on, Denis, I'm only kidding. 

DENIS (SUBTITLED) 

How can you be sure about what Soph said? 

Nadira looks at Denis blankly. 

DENIS (SUBTITLED) 

Well, she wasn't the easiest person in the 

world to understand. Even I… And your 

English… 
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NADIRA 

My English? What are you talking about? 

Denis looks at Nadira and nearly blurts it out. 

DENIS (SUBTITLED) 

How could you understand Soph? 

NADIRA 

Soph? 

Nadira starts to laugh at the suggestion, then looks at the 
monitors Denis is hooked up to. She frowns. 

NADIRA 

Soph wasn't English! She spoke Arabic! You 

have heard of Arabic? Of course I understood 

every word, my dear. 

(a bit sarcastically, waving her hand in 
front of his eyes) 

Hello, Sleeping Beauty Denis, shall I wake 

you up with a kiss? Sorry to shock you, but 

Arabic is my mother tongue. 

NARRATOR 

I took the puzzled expression from Nadira and 

put it on myself. A perfect fit. 

NADIRA 

She lived in England so long that I admit I 

couldn't place her Arabic accent. That's not 

surprising. English? Have you played back her 

session? And you were there? 

DENIS (SUBTITLED) 

Only for a while, at the start. 

NADIRA 

Are we even talking about the same person? 

Maybe I should call a doctor, you need more 

drugs! 
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 (smiling, relieving a little tension) 
Yes, you British like that, don't you! 

DENIS (SUBTITLED) 

Well, what about Spen and Chris? They each 

warned you I might be trying the same 

experiments, didn't they? 

NADIRA 

Yes, of course. 

DENIS (SUBTITLED) 

And that's how you thought to check in on me? 

Did they write notes to you? 

NADIRA 

No. 

This has thrown Denis. He looks at Nadira blankly. 

NADIRA (CONT.) 

I played back their sessions. 

Denis looks at Nadira even more blankly. 

NADIRA (CONT.) 

I was looking for help, information. 

Anything! I was desperate! I didn't want the 

same to happen to you. You can't all leave 

me, selfish men! 

Dry throat, pounding heart, sweating hands, face going 
scarlet, burning up… 

DENIS (SUBTITLED) 

And…, do you remember what language their 

sessions were in? 

NADIRA 

Eng-…no… 

Nadira checks herself, puzzled, not believing what she is 
about to say. She has genuine fear in her eyes. Denis can 
tell she felt the same ghosts breathing all over her that 
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he does. 

NADIRA (CONT.) 

Ara-… no! 

DENIS (SUBTITLED) 

Nadira, Soph was from Liverpool. As Scouse as 

they come. 

NADIRA 

And Chris and Spen didn't speak Arab-… 

Sc. 57 Int. Night/Dawn. Denis's Flat _____________________  

Denis and Nadira are in his flat. They are playing back an 
internal/brain session, which is why we don't see any FX or 
animation: the only indication of a session being played 
back is the red light on a device on the glass coffee-table 
(though this could mean they are cutting an ambiente 
session). Despite the dark, we get the impression that we 
are in a spacious, cool-looking lounge. Until day breaks 
outside, there should be as little light as possible from 
inside the flat, apart from the device's red light. There 
is moonlight through the blinds reflected off the many 
glass shelves and table surfaces. 

Denis and Nadira are lying back on leather sofas, zonked 
out, almost snoring. Denis is somewhat less bandaged than 
before. There are bottles of tequila of various emptinesses 
and fullnesses and sessions discs on the coffee-table. They 
are piled unceremoniously into three cardboard boxes, 
labelled Temple, Ambiente and Brain. Denis has a tall glass 
and Nadira has Chris's Leicester City mug, which they are 
both resting on the arms of their sofas. 

NARRATOR 

That day when Nadira came into my flat, she 

thought I might already be dead. But she 

noticed there were tears still dripping along 

the cables out of my eye sockets. She didn't 

stop to wonder what would be the best thing 

to do. You never do, do you, if you find 

yourself in some extreme situation, such as 

coming across an epileptic in full fit or an 
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idiot with cables poking in his eyes, ears 

and temple. You just either react or you 

don't. Nadira reacted. She tried gently 

teasing and twisting the cables out but they 

stayed put. Then, ignoring her initial fear 

that she might rip my face to shreds or pull 

my eyes out, she yanked the cables free. The 

courage she must have needed! Mind you, she 

was running on a full tank of dutch Mexican 

tequila courage. I'd done the same to Silver 

Soph, but her flesh was as soft as 

blancmange. 

The device's red light goes off. A few seconds later Denis 
stirs. So does Nadira. Denis shakes his head in disbelief, 
leans forwards and tops his tequila up. Nadira pushes her 
mug along the arm of her sofa towards Denis without opening 
her eyes. He gives her a top-up. 

NARRATOR 

Nadira has decided to stay on for the time 

being. We have both played back all the brain 

sessions together since then. It is possible 

to experience them simply when asleep, but 

there is nothing that can beat flat-out 

alcohol intoxication for maximum brain 

session absorption. Yes, tequila! If only 

Chris had known how near he was with his 

stash of Mexican hooch to tuning into his 

brain's frequency and cracking the old 

brainese code! If only he'd got plastered and 

played a session back at the same time! 

Stupid bastard! The three of us were, stupid 

bastards! Should have been our company motto. 

I'll have it carved in Latin on our 

gravestones: 'Here lie Sillius Soddus Spen, 
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Biggus Dickus Chris and Nortius Maximus 

Denis. Romanes Eunt Domus'. Though I hereby 

declare the playback problem solved for brain 

sessions, the niggling doubt we had about the 

temple sessions has no solution. 

Denis takes the disc out of the device and looks at it in 
admiration. He writes something on it, tosses it in the 
Temple box. He quickly picks it up again, shaking his head, 
and plonks it in the Brain box. He fishes out a disc from 
the Temple box, puts it in the device and presses a button. 
Nothing happens. Nadira points to somewhere out of shot, 
with her eyes still shut and without saying anything. Denis 
gets up, goes out of shot and comes back carrying a 
charger. He plugs it in and connects the device to it, 
presses the button and the red light comes on. 

Insert: 

Special FX/CGI: Temple session 
A different temple session to any we've seen before, with 
its weird shapes and colours. It continues till fade-out. 

Denis sits back, gulps his tequila and closes his eyes for 
more oblivion. 

NARRATOR 

They still don't make sense even when you are 

unconscious. They simply remain weird and 

psychedelic. I find them soothing and very 

curious, because of their personal nature, 

which I have explained. A fly-on-the-wall 

glimpse of your own body going about its 

business. You feel like a peeping tom. There 

is still the question of the brain sessing to 

be addressed. By somebody else, maybe, at 

some future date, perhaps, but not by me. Not 

now. There is no doubt that the recordings 

work. But I can see no way of carrying them 

out other than plugging directly into the 

brain. Not only don't I feel like carrying on 

that line of investigation, not for the 
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moment in any case, I daren't anyway, not as 

long as Nadira stays here. It wouldn't be 

fair to her. And I can't exactly publish our 

findings, because some people might go for 

this mutilation in a big way. I wouldn't want 

to be accused of promoting our kind of self-

abuse. Yet it would be negligent of me not to 

give a warning about the dangers. There must 

be some kind of benefit to be derived from 

all this. It might occur to some people to 

conduct experiments into sessing things other 

than the craic, and for their own safety, 

they have a right to know about our failures. 

Fuck knows what people out there might be 

using our little device for at this very 

minute. 

The camera closes in on the two of them as the dawn starts 
creeping through the blinds. The first rays of the sun 
strike metal studs/sockets on first Nadira's temples, then 
Denis's. 

NARRATOR (CONT.) 

Freaks me out just thinking about it! 
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